
Official Transcript of Proceedings

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

Title: Tennessee Valley Authority
Clinch River Nuclear Site

Docket Number: 52-047-ESP

ASLBP Number: 17-954-01-ESP-BD01

Location: Rockville, Maryland

Date: Tuesday, September 12, 2017

Work Order No.: NRC-3231 Pages 1-143

NEAL R. GROSS AND CO., INC.
Court Reporters and Transcribers
1323 Rhode Island Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D.C.  20005
(202) 234-4433



1

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA1

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION2

+ + + + +3

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD PANEL4

+ + + + +5

ORAL ARGUMENT6

---------------------------x7

In the Matter of:          : Docket No.8

TENNESSEE VALLEY           : 52-047-ESP9

AUTHORITY                  : ASLBP No.10

(Clinch River Nuclear Site : 17-954-01-ESP-BD0111

Early Site Permit          :12

Application)               :13

---------------------------x14

Tuesday, September 12, 201715

16

Nuclear Regulatory Commission17

Hearing Room T-3 B4518

11545 Rockville Pike19

Rockville, Maryland20

21

BEFORE:22

PAUL S. RYERSON, Chairman23

DR. SUE H. ABREU, Administrative Judge24

DR. GARY S. ARNOLD, Administrative Judge25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



2

APPEARANCES:1

On Behalf of Tennessee Valley Authority:2

CHRISTOPHER CHANDLER, ESQ.3

RYAN DREKE, ESQ.4

BLAKE NELSON, ESQ.5

of: Tennessee Valley Authority6

400 W. Summit Hill Drive, WT 6A-K7

Knoxville, Tennessee 379028

(865)632-73179

cchandler0@tva.gov10

rcdreke@tva.gov11

bjnelson@va.gov12

13

On Behalf of Intervenor, BREDL:14

LOUIS ZELLER, ESQ.15

P.O. Box 8816

Glendale Springs, North Carolina 2862917

(336)982-269118

bredl@skybest.com19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



3

On Behalf of Intervenors, SACE and TEC:1

DIANE CURRAN, ESQ.2

Harmon Curran Spielberg & Eisenberg LLP3

1725 DeSales St., N.W., Suite 5004

Washington, District of Columbia 200365

(202)328-35006

dcurran@harmoncurran.com7

8

9

On Behalf of the Nuclear Regulatory Commission:10

KEVIN ROACH, ESQ.11

DAVID ROTH, ESQ.12

of: Office of the General Counsel13

Mail Stop - O-14A4414

U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission15

Washington, D.C. 20555-000116

301-415-3722 (MJB)17

kevin.roach@nrc.gov18

david.roth@nrc.gov19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



4

CONTENTS1

Opening Statements Page2

Behalf BREDL3

Louis Zeller . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 104

Behalf SACE and TEC5

Diane Curran . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 176

Behalf Tennessee Valley Authority7

Blake Nelson . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 248

Ryan Dreke . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 299

Behalf NRC Staff10

Kevin Roach . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 3211

David Roth . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 3412

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



5

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S1

(9:29 a.m.)2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Good morning, please be3

seated.  Well again, welcome everyone.  We're here on4

TVA's application for an early site permit for two or5

more small modular reactors that would be located at6

the Clinch River Nuclear site in Oak Ridge, Tennessee.7

I'm Judge Ryerson, I'm trained as a lawyer8

and I Chair the particular Atomic Safety and Licensing9

Board that the NRC has assigned to this proceeding.10

On my right is Judge Arnold.  Dr. Arnold11

is a nuclear engineer.12

On my left is Judge Abreu.  Dr. Abreu is13

a physician with a specialty in nuclear medicine, and14

she is also a lawyer.15

Today's proceeding concerns two requests16

for a hearing on TVA's application.  One has been17

submitted by the Blue Ridge Environmental Defense18

League, which if it's okay with Mr. Zeller we'll call19

BREDL throughout the proceeding.  And BREDL has20

submitted one contention.21

The second petition was filed jointly by22

the Southern Alliance for Clean Energy, which we'll23

call SACE, if that's okay, and the Tennessee24

Environmental Council, gently known as TEC.  And that25
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joint petition has submitted, or proffered, three1

contentions.2

I should point out that in addition to3

being recorded today by the court reporter, this4

proceeding is being made available to members of the5

public and the press through listen only telephone6

lines.7

Before we take the appearance of counsel,8

I'd like to summarize how we intend to proceed this9

morning.  Our purpose is to hear argument on the10

sufficient of petitioners hearing requests.  Primarily11

on whether they have submitted admissible contentions12

that should be the subject of an evidentiary hearing.13

As we said in our scheduling order, we14

will allow each participant a short opening statement,15

not to exceed ten minutes.  But I want to assure you16

that we have carefully read all the legal memoranda17

and it's not necessary to repeat them.18

At the same time, this is not an occasion19

to raise new issues.  Except to respond directly,20

perhaps, to a point that was made in some other21

parties most recent submission.22

So the best path is kind of a narrow one. 23

And perhaps you will not need ten minutes.  That would24

be perfectly okay.25
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But the Board's principle purpose this1

morning, again, will be to ask questions I believe. 2

And just to give you a heads up as to how we will do3

that, I think after opening statements I expect that4

we will proceed with questions in six areas, and in5

the following order.6

First, I think Judge Arnold has some7

questions about the fundamental purpose of TVA's8

project here, then we'll deal with the arguments that9

have been raised concerning the timeliness of BREDL's10

petition, then we'll deal with the admissibility of11

BREDL's proffered contention, and finally we'll deal12

with the admissibility of SACE and TECs three13

contentions, most likely in order.14

I do not expect any questions about15

Petitioners standing.  That doesn't seem to be an16

issue really.17

Generally, I think the way we will proceed18

is if a Board Member wants an answer from more than19

one participant, generally he or she will indicate20

that.  But we're relatively informal.21

If a question is not directed to you but22

you have a strong desire to respond to it,23

nonetheless, raise your hand, you'll probably, at an24

appropriate point, we'll probably recognize you.25
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We're going to take short breaks every1

hour or so.  We hope to finish by a reasonable lunch2

hour.  If we can't do that we're prepared to continue3

after lunch, this afternoon.4

Before we take the appearances of counsel,5

any comments, questions from other Judges?  Ms. Abreu?6

All right.  And before I ask the counsel7

to introduce themselves, I should point out that these8

microphones are very directional.  You don't have to9

speak loudly into the, but you need to speak directly10

into them.11

And they have mute buttons.  They're12

always on unless your finger is on the mute button. 13

So if you're conferring privately with someone, be14

sure your finger is on the mute button.  All of that15

said, let's start with BREDL.16

MR. ZELLER:  Good morning, Chairman17

Ryerson and Dr. Arnold and Dr. Abreu.  I'm pleased to18

be here this morning to represent the Blue Ridge19

Environmental Defense League.20

And I understand that the Tennessee Valley21

Authority, Clinch River Nuclear site, is a possible22

location banked for an early site permit during the23

next 20 years.  Our contention --24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.  No, at this point25
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we're just taking the appearances.  So, Mr. Zeller,1

you're representing BREDL?2

MR. ZELLER:  Yes, sir.3

CHAIR RYERSON:  Welcome, sir.  Ms. Curran.4

MS. CURRAN:  Good morning, Judge Ryerson,5

Members of the Licensing Board.  My name is Diane6

Curran, I'm an attorney with the firm of Harmon Curran7

Spielberg & Eisenberg, and I am here representing the8

Southern Alliance for Clean Energy, SACE, and9

Tennessee Environmental Council.10

With me this morning, to my left, is Sarah11

Barzak, who is the High-Risk Energy Director of SACE. 12

And on my right is Dr. Edwin Lyman, who is Senior13

Scientist with the Union of Concerned Scientists and14

is our expert on Contention 1.15

And on the phone listening in today is Don16

Safer, who is a Board Member of Tennessee17

Environmental Council.  Thank you.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you, Ms. Curran, and19

welcome to all of you as well.  I guess we have the20

Applicant is next.  Gentlemen.21

MR. NELSON:  Good morning, Chairman22

Ryerson, and Judges.  I am Blake Nelson, representing23

the Tennessee Valley Authority.  With me at counsel24

table, to my left, is Mr. Ryan Dreke, Mr. Chris25
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Chandler.  And we also have Mr. Peter Hastings from1

TVA with us as well.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, and welcome to you. 3

And last, but not least, the NRC Staff.4

MR. ROACH:  Good morning, Chairman Ryerson5

and Judges, welcome to members of the public.  My name6

is Kevin Roach, counsel for the NRC Staff.  Next to me7

is my co-counsel, David Roth.8

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, thank you, welcome. 9

Well, let us begin then with opening statements.  This10

time, Mr. Zeller.  You have ten minutes.11

MR. ZELLER:  Thank you, Judge Ryerson.  As12

I said a little bit earlier, the Blue Ridge13

Environmental Defense League, whom I represent, and14

its members in East Tennessee are very concerned about15

the prospects of an experimental nuclear power16

station.  A so-called small modular reactor.  An17

experimental design for this site.18

I understand that the early site permit19

process does not address the actual reactors that20

would be possibly be placed there.  The permit is to21

determine whether the prospective plant, as defined by22

the plant parameter envelope, would be suitable for23

this site.24

And so there are some things we can25
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consider and some things we cannot consider at this1

stage.  And we have been involved in several previous2

cases with early site permit process under Part 52.3

The principle arguments that I see coming4

from our other representatives here today have to do5

with whether our filing was late.  And on June 2nd,6

2017, responded to a request from two other7

Petitioners.  You know, the Commission issued an order8

stating that Petitioners would have until June 12,9

2017 to file hearing petitions on the license10

application, by TVA.11

Even if BREDL's petition were to be deemed12

improperly submitted on the June 12 date, there are13

factors which the Board must weigh.  An intervenor may14

make a compelling showing on the other seven factors.15

And the Board may determine that the16

Petitioner requests should be granted based upon a17

balancing of these factors.  The first of which is18

good cause, if any, for failure to file on time.19

The pro se representative of Blue Ridge20

Environmental Defense League, that is me, submitted21

the petition to intervene in good faith, based on its22

reading of the order issued by the acting Secretary of23

the Commission on June the 2nd.24

Her order stated, after reviewing all the25
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pleadings, I am granting Petitioners' request, plural1

possessive.  Petitioners now have until June 12 to2

file hearing petition's, plural, on TVA's license3

application.4

I'm emphasizing petition's in the plural5

as stated in the Secretary's order.6

Now, the Southern Alliance for Clean7

Energy and the Tennessee Environmental Council are8

ably represented by an attorney, who filed on our9

behalf, one petition request, not two.10

Further though, the Secretary's order also11

uses the plural for Petitioners.  As a prospective12

Petitioner, Blue Ridge Environmental Defense League13

representative read the order as extending the14

deadline to Petitioners, in the plural.15

Finally, the BREDL petition and request16

for hearing stipulates to its understanding of the17

order, on June 2nd, responding to a request from two18

other Petitioners.  The Commissioner issued an order19

stating the Petitioners would have until June 12th.20

This is, as you have pointed out, you have21

read this in our filing of petition and a request for22

hearing.23

Therefore, I submit that the first factor24

of the good cause is met.  Because the deadline for25
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filing petitions was extended to June 12 and therefore1

it is timely.2

There are the other balancing factors. 3

Having to do with the nature of the Petitioners right4

under the act, being made a party.  Any person whose5

interests is effected, that would be us and Jake6

Almond, who submitted a deceleration showing standing. 7

Mr. Almond lives a very short distance away from the8

Clinch River Nuclear site.9

The possible effect of an order may be10

entered in the proceeding on the requested11

Petitioners.  On the Petitioners interest, on the12

possible effect of an order.13

The implementation by TVA of the no action14

alternative, I think is where our interests, where the15

Petitioners interest lies here.16

I would also point out that we have a17

history with Tennessee Valley Authority, in18

challenging some of their nuclear projects.  For19

example, at Bellefonte, there was a, Bellefonte 1 and20

2, proceeded actually, or followed by, depending on21

how you look at the record, Bellefonte 3 and 4.22

That project was ultimately abandoned,23

which I believe saved TVA billions of dollars.  And so24

that certainly weighs on the side of, including Blue25
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Ridge Environmental Defense League, as a intervenor in1

this case.2

The availability for other means for3

protecting a Petitioners interest, there are none. 4

Because the Nuclear Regulatory Commission issues5

licenses and site permits.6

The extent to which a Petitioners7

participation will broaden issues or delay the8

proceeding, ESP banks the site for 20 years, so I9

don't see any possibility for a delay here.  Even if10

the early site permit were to be issued.11

So that has to do with the principle12

concern, which I think was raised by some of the TVA's13

Attorneys and Nuclear Regulatory Commission's14

Attorneys.15

I would like to address the contention and16

the failure of the Tennessee Valley Authority and to17

address, completely, the no action alternative.  Is18

this a good time to do that?19

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.  Yes, you have a20

total of ten minutes to begin.21

MR. ZELLER:  Oh, thank you.  Thank you. 22

The no action alternative is embodied, is stipulated23

in 40 CFR 1502.14.  The section is the heart of the24

environmental impact statement.25
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The Applicant is required to state1

alternatives to its project, comparatively.  Its2

sharply defining the issues, according to 40 CFR3

1502.14.  Sharply defining the issues and providing a4

clear basis for choice among options by the decision5

makers.6

In this section, the Applicant shall7

include alternative of no action.  This must be dealt8

with, not in a summary manner, but in a detailed9

manner.10

Section 102 of the National Environmental11

Policy Act makes it clear that the law applies to all12

agencies of the federal government.  Even quasi-13

independent agencies, such as the Nuclear Regulatory14

Commission and even the Federal Energy Regulatory15

Commission.16

In Andrus versus Sierra Club, 1979, the17

supreme court stated that the council of environmental18

qualities interpretation of NEPA is entitled to19

substantial difference.  The Andrus court resolved the20

split among the circuit courts over this issue.21

Whether interpretations were merely22

advisory or entitled to great weight.  And the court23

ruled in inquiring a more substantial treatment of the24

subject of no action.25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



16

While both the Nuclear Regulatory1

Commission and even other independent agencies, such2

as FERC, have been careful to preserve their3

respective status as an independent agency.  Each4

agency has largely adopted the CEQ's guidelines and5

policies in their own regulations.6

Therefore, the only likely tension7

remaining between those independent agencies and the8

CEQ requirements, would involve substantive NEPA9

requirements that interfere with agency statutory10

obligations.  But there are none here.11

There is no interference with the Nuclear12

Regulatory Commission's statutory obligation to13

consider an early site permit.14

NEPA, National Environmental Policy Act,15

is, by its nature, procedural.  But that does not16

relieve the Applicant, whether the TVA or the Nuclear17

Regulatory Commission, from a substantive18

representation of the no action alternative.19

As a matter of law, the Nuclear Regulatory20

Commission is an independent regulatory agency, can be21

bound by CEQ's NEPA regulations, in so far as the22

regulations are procedural or ministerial in nature. 23

The NRC has acknowledged that CEQ regulations are24

binding on the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, to the25
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extent that such rules are procedural.1

Within the Nuclear Regulatory Commission's2

own rules, in addition to 40 CFR, at 10 CFR, at 51.45,3

we see that environmental considerations analysis for4

the environmental report shall include an analysis of5

the economic, technical and other benefits and costs6

of proposed action of the alternatives.7

CHAIR RYERSON:  Mr. Zeller, I'm going to8

have to cut you off in about a minute.  Your time is9

essentially up.10

MR. ZELLER:  One minute I think would be11

very good.  Thank you, sir.12

I believe that pretty much summarizes our13

position on this subject.  The TVA has not done a14

thorough investigation, as required, and acknowledge15

by the NRC, for the no action alternative.  And rather16

submitted only in the environmental report a summary17

dismissal saying that if we don't do it, nothing bad18

will happen.  Thank you, sir.19

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Zeller. 20

Ms. Curran.21

MS. CURRAN:  Thank you.  SACE and TEC have22

intervened in this early site permit proceeding to23

challenge TVAs attempt to co-opt the NRC into a misuse24

of the NRC's early site permit process, as a tool for25
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boosting the regulatory and economic prospects of the1

untested and highly uncertain technology of small2

modular reactors.3

TVA seeks to misappropriate the ESP4

process in two significant ways.  First, TVA seeks a5

major exemption from NRC emergency planning6

regulations to permit the elimination of offsite7

emergency planning by state and local governments,8

before TVA has sufficient design information to9

support such a drastic regulatory change.10

TVA seeks an exemption without providing11

evidence that the potential risks to the public, posed12

by spent fuel pool fires, would not likely be high13

enough to require emergency planning measures, within14

a ten-mile emergency planning zone.  Even though that15

information is routinely required in the far less16

dangerous circumstances of decommissioning reactors.17

Second, TVA makes extreme and18

unsubstantiated claims regarding the comparative19

environmental safety, security and economic20

superiority of SMR technology.21

While formal, at the same time, formally22

deferring that analysis to the COL stage, if it ever23

happens.  As a result, TVA seeks to disarm opposing24

views.25
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TVA's characterization of its comparisons1

as mere positive statements, is disingenuous.  In2

fact, TVA is engaging in a one-sided cost benefit3

analysis without any attempt at objectivity or4

thoroughness.  And with having walled off, by its5

formal election of deferral, any opportunity for6

debate or criticism.7

In addition, SACE and TEC challenged TVAs8

failure to address, in its environmental report, one9

of the most significant environmental threats posed by10

operating nuclear reactors, a catastrophic fire in the11

proposed reactor spent fuel storage pools.12

I'd like to just touch on each of the13

contentions separately.  Contention 1 challenge is14

TVAs request for an exemption from NRC emergency15

planning requirements.16

In that contention, we argue that TVA has17

failed to justify its claim that the NRC should allow18

it to eliminate the ten mile radius offsite emergency19

planning zone, at the construction and operation20

stage.  TVA basis its application on a claim that the21

SMR design provides a "decreased potential for22

consequences" of reactor accidents, but it fails to23

demonstrate a decreased potential for consequences of24

a spent fuel pool fire.25
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This admission is fatal to TVA's1

application because the NRC staff would commission2

approval, has consistently required a technical3

demonstration of a significantly decreased potential4

for spent fuel pool fires for all the commissioning5

reactors, by licensees that seek exemptions from6

offsite emergency planning requirements.7

If the NRC requires such a demonstration8

in the context of decommissioning, where there is no9

operating reactor to exasperate the risk, it is all10

the more logical that the criterion should be applied11

to operating reactors.  Including the SMRs proposed12

for the Clinch River site.13

TVA argues that SACE and TEC misunderstand14

its exemption request, because all TVA wants,15

according to it, is the chance to demonstrate at the16

COL stage, that a ten-mile EPZ is not necessary.  But17

TVA is asking the NRC to make a determination under 1018

CFR 50.12 now, at the ESP stage, that safety would not19

be compromised if NRC were to grant such an exemption20

at the COL stage.21

Clearly, TVA intends that determination to22

be binding at the COL stage.  The licensing board23

should not let TVA effectively slip an exemption under24

the rug of the ESP proceeding.25
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By seeking an exemption now, TVA takes on1

the wheel obligation to show the compliance with the2

ten-mile emergency planning zone regulation, is not3

necessary for adequate protection of public health and4

safety, as required by NRC Staff guidance and5

practice.  Therefore, TVA must show that it would take6

more than ten hours for a spent fuel pool fire to7

initiate, after the uncovering of spent fuel in a8

storage pool.9

If TVA does not have enough design10

information at this ESP stage to make that showing,11

the regulation requires that the exemption application12

must be denied.13

TVA may also decide to withdraw the14

application and resubmit it at the COL stage.  Which15

in, the Petitioners opinion would make a great deal of16

sense.17

But if TVA decides not to withdraw the18

application, Petitioners contention should be19

admitted, because Petitioners have demonstrated the20

existence of a material dispute with TVA, regarding21

the question of whether TVA satisfies the NRC standard22

for issuance of an exemption.23

In Contention 2, SACE and TEC challenge24

the TVAs environmental reports failure to address the25
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consequences of spent fuel pool fires in its1

environmental analysis.2

In the U.S. Court of Appeals decision in3

2012, State of New York versus NRC, the court ruled4

that NRC must address the environmental risk of a5

spent fuel pool fire during decommissioning and extend6

its storage of spent fuel.7

While the NRC has addressed the risk of8

pool fires during license renewal of operating9

reactors and during decommissioning and extended10

storage, it has never addressed that issue, with11

respect to operating SMRs.  And as TVA has asserted,12

its systems for cooling spent fuel at an SMR, are13

different from other types of reactors.14

TVAs complete failure to address the15

environmental impacts of a spent fuel pool fire, which16

it has conceded, is not remote and speculative,17

therefore it constitutes an environmentally18

significant omission, given rise to admissible19

contention.20

Finally, our Contention 3, challenges TVAs21

impermissible discussion of energy alternatives, in22

its environmental report.  TVA stated, in its23

environmental report, that it was electing not to24

address the relative merits of SMRs in comparison to25
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other source of electricity, and would postpone that1

discussion until the COL stage.2

TVAs election has the effect of taking3

that issue completely off the table.  For NRC as well4

as members of the public.5

In our view, TVA has taken unfair6

advantage of the legal protection afforded by its7

election, but touting the supposed advantage of SMRs8

in a range of respects.  Including safety, security,9

environmental protection and economics.10

The NRC has correctly stated, in its11

response to Contention 3, that the environmental12

impact statement, for the proposed early site permit,13

will not address the economic advantages or14

disadvantages of SMRs.15

The trouble with that is that that it's16

fine, that's great, but the staff has also said that17

the statements in the environmental report don't18

amount to an analysis of comparative benefits of SMRs. 19

So there is an admissible, material debate between the20

parties, as to whether this environmental report has21

in fact addressed issues that are prohibited from22

discussion in the EIS, by virtue of TVAs election.23

We've also been told that we're too early24

raising this because TVA can say whatever it wants in25
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its environmental report.  And the real issue is1

what's going to show up in the EIS.2

But in our reading of the regulations, we3

must file this contention now.  It is timely now4

because it raises environmental issues, material5

environmental issues that relate to what ultimately6

should be the content of the EIS.  Thank you very7

much.8

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you, Ms. Curran. 9

For TVA, Mr. Nelson, will you be speaking?10

MR. NELSON:  I will be speaking as to11

Contention 1 and 2 and splitting my time with Mr.12

Dreke.13

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  So you have two14

minutes between you.  You can take less.15

MR. NELSON:  Thank you.  As I said, I'll16

be addressing SACE and TEC Contentions 1 and 2 and my17

colleague, Mr. Dreke, will be addressing Contention 318

and the BREDL contention.19

As you heard from Petitioners opening20

argument, I believe there's a fundamental21

misunderstanding of what this proceeding is about, and22

so I would like to start by providing sort of an23

overview.24

As you are aware, the proceeding before25
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you today, involves an early site permit application1

to determine the site suitability of the Clinch River2

Nuclear site, for the deployment of small modular3

reactors, or SMRs.  Because there are no complete SMR4

designs, TVA used a plant parameter envelope, or PPE5

approach, to bound the analyses for the site with6

respect to accidents and environmental impacts.7

None of these analyses have been8

challenged by Petitioners in their contention.  They9

have not addressed any of the actual content of the10

application, with respect to what we did with respect11

to our PPE analyses.12

Contentions 1 and 2 are both premised on13

Petitioners apparent belief that TVA has to conduct14

design specific analyses related to spent fuel pool15

fires, in order to be granted an early site permit,16

and that is simply not correct.  Contentions 1 and 217

are beyond the scope of this proceeding, for several18

reasons.19

First, because they are design specific20

contentions, they are beyond the scope of an early21

site permit application.  TVA has proceeded with a PPE22

approach, and no design specific analyses are23

required.24

I believe the Commission's decision, in25
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the North Ann ESP, CLI-07-27, 66 NRC 229, is1

dispositive of both Contentions 1 and 2.2

Contentions 1 and 2 are also beyond the3

scope of this proceeding because they're a collateral4

attack on the NRCs regulations that allow the use of5

design parameters, rather than requiring a complete6

design at the early site permit stage.7

Petitioners have not asserted that any8

calculation related to the PPE in the application is9

incorrect.  Petitioners are asserting that TVA has to10

conduct design specific analysis related to spent fuel11

pool fires.12

That would mean an Applicant could not use13

10 CFR 52.24(b) ever.  To provide only design14

parameters would have to have an actual design for15

spent fuel pools to assess the consequences of fires16

before an early site permit could be issued.  Because17

that is an impermissible collateral attack on 10 CFR18

52.24(b).19

Contention 1 is also beyond the scope of20

this proceeding because it does not actually address21

TVAs requested exemption.  We heard Petitioners again22

say that TVA is requesting a smaller EPZ.  That is not23

what TVA is requesting.24

This proceeding will not establish the25
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size of the EPZ for the Clinch River Nuclear site. 1

TVAs requested exemption is establish a methodology2

for determining the EPZ size for the Clinch River3

Nuclear site that will be determined at the combined4

license stage, once there is an actual design.5

Petitioners do not address that6

methodology at all, which is found in Section 13.3 of7

the SSAR.  They don't mention it once, they don't8

address it in any respect.9

Moreover, Contentions 1 and 2 do not raise10

a genuine material issue of fact of law.  Contention11

1 does not, as I said, address TVA's exemption request12

or the methodology set forth in Section 13.3 of the13

SSAR for determining the EPZ size at the combined14

license stage.15

Likewise, Contention 2 does not address16

the analyses contained in Chapter 7 of the17

environmental report.  Which addressed the18

environmental effects of accidents for plant based on19

the PPE in the application.20

And again, Petitioners have not, in any21

way, disputed the results that are contained in22

Chapter 7.  They have not referenced Chapter 7.23

Clearly, they have not raised any dispute24

with the application that TVA has filed, that uses a25
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PPE approach.  Petitioners have not provided any1

evidence or expert opinion stating that an analysis,2

in the application with respect to either Contention3

1 or 2, is incorrect.4

Petitioners cannot rely on the draft, the5

commissioning guidance, for large light water reactors6

to require such an analysis for several reasons.  The7

most obvious is it's just that, it's draft guidance,8

it's not a regulatory requirement.9

It applies to an entirely different kind10

of nuclear power plant, an entirely different11

situation.  And it is a design specific approach.12

We're not at the point of approving any13

design for the site, we're at the point of determining14

the site suitability based on the PPE provided in the15

application, as found in Section 2.2 of the SSAR.  And16

it hasn't been disputed in any respect by the17

Petitioners.18

If at the combined licensed stage19

Petitioners believe that they actual spent fuel pool20

design does not fall within the PPE in any respect,21

they can raise contentions regarding those design22

specific issues at that appropriate point.  Pursuant23

to 10 CFR 52.39(c)(i).  Which expressly allows them to24

raise the issues they want to raise now, at that25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



29

point.1

This isn't the point.  Both of those2

contentions are beyond this proceeding.  And I'll turn3

it over to my colleague Mr. Dreke to address the other4

two contentions.5

MR. DREKE:  SACE and TECs third contention6

and BREDLs sole contention are essentially identical7

for purposes of this hearing.  They seek to censor8

TVA's environmental report and dictate how an9

applicant can characterize its own project and its own10

application.11

They contend that because TVA's12

environmental report includes a handful of positive13

statements about SMRs, they should be allowed to14

intervene to contradict those statements.  Even though15

TVA has chosen to delay the cost-benefit assessment of16

this demonstration project to a later stage.17

SACE and TEC also argue in the alternative18

that the Board should strike the statements and19

they're not allowed to intervene.20

The Petitioners misunderstand the context21

of the statements they complain about.  The22

environmental report consistently describes the SMR23

project as a demonstration of a first of its kind24

technology.  This is not contested by the Petitioners.25
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The positive statements about SMRs are a1

list of likely benefits that can be confirmed upon2

completion of the demonstration project.3

The application before the NRC is for a4

pioneering initiative that will test SMR technology5

for commercial power generation.6

The correct no action alternative for7

comparison is that the NRC does not issue the early8

site permit.  If not permit is issued, then there will9

be no opportunity to demonstrate the SMR technology10

and the likely benefits as described in TVA's report.11

The contention does not take into account12

the novelty of this demonstration project and is not13

relevant to any decision the NRC will make, for this14

early site permit.  Additionally, there's no legal15

basis for excluding the language from the Applicant's16

environmental report.17

SACE and TECs only relevant legal citation18

is to the general principle and fairness in NRC19

hearings.  This is not enough to support their20

argument because SACE will have the fair opportunity21

to make public statements on SMRs when the draft and22

final environmental impact statements are published,23

or during the combined operating license stage.24

In fact, SACE and TEC have already made25
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public comments about TVA's report and their petition1

to intervene, which is on the record in this case and2

available to the public.3

BREDL fails to cite to any legal basis for4

its contention and it can be dismissed on those5

grounds alone, but the same analysis applied to them. 6

SACE, TEC and BREDLs contentions are also relevant7

because they will have no effect on whether an early8

site permit will ultimately be granted by the NRC.9

The end result of their proposed changes10

will be a few minor amendments to TVA's environmental11

report, with no effect on the EIS, or the NRCs12

decision to grant a permit.13

Accepting this type of contention would14

set a dangerous precedent.  It would allow intervenors15

to cherry-pick almost any sentence or phrase they16

might find offensive in the applicant's report, and be17

granted a hearing on this basis alone.  It would also18

give them a right to second guess the particular19

language an applicant uses, to characterize its own20

project in filings.21

This goes beyond the scope of an22

intervenors right to raise material, legal or factual23

issues.24

In conclusion, the Petitioners are asking25
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the NRC to line edit in applicant's filings regarding1

an ancillary issue that will have no effect on the2

outcome.  Accepting this type of contention will not3

promote regulatory efficiency.4

The contentions raised fundamentally5

pertain to an assessment of SMR technology versus6

other energy alternatives.  That issue will be7

reviewed at the combined license stage.8

The relevant issue here is whether there's9

an obviously superior alternative site.  Litigating10

the issues raised by Petitioners is premature and11

these contentions should be dismissed.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you, Mr. Dreke.  The13

NRC Staff.  Mr. Roach, are you speaking first or --14

MR. ROACH:  Yes.  And my colleague, David15

Roth, will speak to the Southern Alliance and TEC16

Contention 3.17

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Again, you have ten18

minutes between you.19

MR. ROACH:  Yes, sir.  First, with respect20

to BREDLs discussion of timeliness, a reasonable21

reading of the Commission's order, regarding the22

extension, is that it refers to the Petitioners that23

requested the extension.  And that was the Southern24

Alliance and the Tennessee Environmental Council.25
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That order specifically references these1

Petitioners in defining the term Petitioners.  And2

thus, any reasonable reading of that order would have3

it confined to them.4

With respect to Southern Alliance and5

Tennessee Environmental Councils opening, the ESP6

process is using a PPE, is a well established process. 7

The application of ESP review processes, two SMRs does8

not present an impediment to the NRC completing its9

review.10

The NRC's authority to consider exemptions11

from its regulations is well established and site-12

specific review of the EPA exemptions is appropriate13

and consistent with practice in reviewing exemptions.14

It is also important to remember that15

matters not resolved during the ESP proceeding must be16

addressed at the COL stage.  Severe accidents,17

including spent fuel pool fires, will be addressed at18

the COL stage.19

With respect to Contention 2, TVA included20

references to the documents that the staff uses, to21

conduct its fuel cycle environmental review in recent22

new reactor proceedings.  Accordingly, the staff23

considered that reference to these previous generic24

analyses addressing fuel cycle and waste management25
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analyses constitutes addressing the issue of a spent1

fuel pool fires in the ER.2

And I'll let my colleague speak to the3

final contention.4

MR. ROTH:  David Roth for the Staff.  As,5

Your Honors, have indicated, you've read the written6

pleadings.7

Based on this morning's opening statements8

so far, the things that I'd like to add, concerning9

timing, is that under the Commissions current timing10

rules, the seven factors are now three factors.  It's11

a little more strict.  And that's in 2.309(c).12

And as Mr. Roach indicated, the13

Commission's order did not apply to those who had not14

petitioned for additional time, they've requested this15

additional time but they did not in this instance.16

Concerning the characterization of the17

information within the environmental report, both in18

SACE/TEC Contention 3 and in BREDL Contention 1, the19

Staffs view is that the language of the ER is playing20

on its face.  And any positive statements concerning21

the technology are not going to be viewed as the22

Staff, as an actual analysis that TVA has indicated,23

that pursuant to the regulations it will defer it to24

the COL stage.  Thank you, Your Honors.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.  I think we1

have time to at least start the first area of2

questions that, as I indicated, Judge Arnold had some3

questions, and probably they're mostly for TVA but4

maybe for the Staff as well, about the purpose of this5

proposed project.  Judge Arnold.6

DR. ARNOLD:  My questions are all for TVA,7

but if somebody else wants to be heard, chime in. 8

When I read the first few pages of the environmental9

report addressing the purpose of the project, I get10

the impression that the overarching purpose of this11

endeavor is to build a demonstration SMR with the goal12

that building and operating the demonstration SMR13

would permit evaluation of issues regarding licensing,14

construction and operation, specific to SMR designs. 15

Is that a reasonable interpretation?16

MR. DREKE:  I believe so.  Yes.17

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  The purpose is not18

specifically to build a facility capable of producing19

power to support sale and consumptive use of20

electrical power?21

MR. DREKE:  The primary purpose, as a22

demonstration project for commercial power generation,23

possibly in the future.  There is no license design at24

this stage, so obviously the report has to be somewhat25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



36

general.1

DR. ARNOLD:  Yes.  Now, normally Staff's2

environmental impact statement evaluates the need for3

power and alternatives for producing that power,4

because the purpose of a plant is to produce large5

amounts of base load power.6

For your case, however, since electrical7

power is just a nice result of having demonstration8

SMR plant and is not the primary purpose of building9

the plant, in your opinion, does NEPA require a need10

for power analysis or an evaluation of alternatives to11

produce that power?12

MR. DREKE:  No, I don't think there is13

sufficient information to support such an analysis.14

DR. ARNOLD:  Might NEPA require an15

analysis to determine if there is other ways of16

achieving a demonstration SMR plant without actually17

building this?  If such a thing is possible.18

MR. DREKE:  Right.  I don't think that19

would be possible to test a technology without testing20

it.  So to speak.21

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  So basically, when you22

want to build a demonstration SMR, the alternatives23

come down to build it or not?24

MR. DREKE:  I believe so.25
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DR. ARNOLD:  That's the TVA stance?1

MR. DREKE:  Yes.2

DR. ARNOLD:  Good, thank you.  Staff.3

MR. ROACH:  Judge, I'd just like to add4

one thing.  So not only, as TVA says may not be5

possible to provide a need for power analysis at this6

point, both the NRC regulations do not require that7

for an ESP.8

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes, I had a question,9

follow-up question, for Mr. Dreke.  When you said that10

the information is not available, are you talking11

about the ESP application or you're talking about a12

potential later COL?13

MR. DREKE:  Well, I think for any need for14

power analysis for energy alternative analysis, any15

type of cost benefit assessment, there is no license16

reactor design so we won't have specifics of those17

types of data that you might need to conduct such an18

assessment at this time.  And I think that's the whole19

purpose for the early site permit is to bank a site20

for the future, to allow flexibility to more quickly21

get up and running, so to speak, at the combined22

license stage.23

And for this early site permit, the no24

action alternative, would be to simply let this site25
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lay as it is now, which is essentially the same result1

if the permit is approved.  Because there's no issue2

of construction or operation at this stage.3

CHAIR RYERSON:  But down the road,4

although this is in part an experiment, if you will,5

I mean, you would be producing significant amounts of6

power if you had even two small modular reactors, I7

assume.  Or am I wrong about that?8

MR. DREKE:  It would depend on how many9

reactors they eventually build.  I'm not sure.  TVA10

doesn't know how many they plan to build or if they'll11

even build at all.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.13

MR. DREKE:  So it's hard to say whether or14

not it will be significant.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Right.  Well, say you16

built two reactors, I think the application is for two17

or more, I mean, what happens to that electricity?18

I would assume two small reactors worth of19

electricity would be produced, what happens to it?20

MR. DREKE:  One of the potential benefits21

would be energy security for a DOE facility, which is22

nearby to the Clinch River site.  There is the Y-1223

National Nuclear Security Complex and also the Oak24

Ridge National Laboratory, both run by DOE.25
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And one of the suggested or benefits to be1

tested would be providing reliable energy to those2

national security critical sites.3

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, thank you.  Dianne. 4

Ms. Curran.5

MS. CURRAN:  Thank you.  I just want to,6

Judge Arnold, I think two things.  One is that a7

demonstration project is unjust for the purpose of8

seeing whether it works, it's a purpose for setting in9

motion a larger plan, potentially.10

And NEPA requires the federal agency to11

look at that big picture.  What is this a part of,12

what is the ultimate objective here, is pretty clearly13

described in introductory part of the environmental14

report.15

The TVA talks about having a secured16

supply of electricity for the facilities in the area. 17

It talks about displacing carbon sources.18

There's a number of goals that TVA talks19

about here, which is one of our complaints in our20

contention.  Which is, there's a long list of21

objectives that TVA asserts would be met by SMRs.22

So the question will go to demonstration23

project is for, has to be answered to.  What do you24

want to demonstrate, because ultimately the goal is to25
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fulfill that to, if it works, to exercise that1

demonstration project.2

So you might just as well ask, is there3

another demonstration project that we ought to be4

looking at that would fulfill the same objectives of5

secure, providing a secure source of power, displacing6

carbon production.  I don't think you can get away7

from it by saying it's just a demonstration project.8

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.  Judge Abreu,9

any questions on this topic?10

Why don't we take a ten-minute break now,11

and we'll start at 10:30 with questions on the12

timeliness of BREDL's petition.13

MS. CURRAN:  Oh, Judge Ryerson --14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.15

MS. CURRAN:  -- before we break, I almost16

forgot.  Don Safer from Tennessee Environmental17

Council is listening on the phone.  He says that he18

can hear, but he'd appreciate it if you all would turn19

up the volume a little bit.20

CHAIR RYERSON:  We'll see if we can do21

that.22

MS. CURRAN:  Thank you.23

CHAIR RYERSON:  Again, talking into the24

mics is important, but we'll see if we can increase25
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the volume.1

MS. CURRAN:  Thank you.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.3

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went4

off the record at 10:18 a.m. and resumed at 10:295

a.m.)6

CHAIR RYERSON:  Please be seated.  Ms.7

Curran, while we were on the break we checked on the8

volume issue and I think we've done all we can there. 9

I would remind everybody, again, about these10

directional mics.  That it's very important to talk11

directly into the mic.  Even if you're looking at us,12

talk into your mic, because otherwise it doesn't pick13

it up too well.14

MS. CURRAN:  Thank you.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Let's see.  So, the next16

issue we have some questions on is, the question of17

the timeliness of BREDL's petition.  And who for the18

Staff will be addressing that, Mr. Roth or Mr. Roach?19

MR. ROTH:  Mr. Roth.  I will, Your Honor.20

CHAIR RYERSON:  Mr. Roth, okay.  Now, as21

I think Mr. Zeller pointed out, the Staff, or rather,22

the Office of the Secretary, issued an order that23

says, Petitioners now have until June 12, 2017 to file24

hearing petitions on TVA's license application.25
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And my question for you is, could someone1

reasonably interpret that, possibly reasonably2

interpret that, to mean that all petitioners had until3

June 12, 2017 to file hearing requests?4

MR. ROTH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  With5

respect to that question, we have to look back at the6

facts around it.  And the facts around it are, the7

order was in response to someone who had requested8

additional time.9

CHAIR RYERSON:  I mean, to start with your10

answer, I take it, is no, no one could reasonably11

interpret that?12

MR. ROTH:  Based on the Commissions past13

practice, no, they should not interpret that.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  And then -- go15

ahead, I didn't mean to cut you off, I just wanted to16

see, your position is no because?17

MR. ROTH:  No because, the order was in18

response to people who had explicitly addressed and19

requested more time.  And thus, the order is20

addressing the Petitioners, plural, TEC and SACE, who21

had in fact said why they needed more time and provide22

their reasons, which the Commission found appropriate.23

In similar circumstances, in the Watts Bar24

operating licensing proceeding, the Board and the25
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Commission found that under analogous circumstances,1

involving TVA, BREDL and SACE, that BREDL had not2

requested more time and therefore their petition was3

untimely and late.4

CHAIR RYERSON:  Was the, and you may not5

know, was the order that was issued in that case,6

equally, arguably ambiguous based on just the sentence7

that's involved or do you know?8

MR. ROTH:  Well, the Staffs position would9

be that the order was not ambiguous.  However, the10

facts, again, where the Petitioner had requested, SACE11

in this case, had requested additional time.  The12

order was responsive to the order request.13

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Now, I suppose, I14

mean, let me rephrase it.15

Would it have been at all possible for the16

Office of the Secretary to have been more clear in its17

order?18

MR. ROTH:  Without speculating as to what19

the Office of the Secretary could or couldn't do, an20

order that would say, all petitioners, whether they21

had requested more time or not, are hereby granted22

more time, would certainly provide an indication.23

But that's not the facts here.  This is24

not an order that said, everybody, whether they have25
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contacted us or not gets more time, this was an order1

addressing specific people, specific petitioners who2

requested and demonstrated good cause.3

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  And, I mean, the4

order might have said, let me suggest a way that5

supposed you had been tasked with drafting an order6

that more clearly showed that it only applied to the7

two entities that were, had moved for an extension, I8

mean, would it not have been clearer if SECY's order9

said, Petitioners, SACE and TEC, shall have until June10

12, 2017 to file a petition or petitions?  Would that11

not have been clearer?12

MR. ROTH:  The phrasing that, Your Honor,13

uses is certainly direct and very clear.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Would it have been more15

clear than the order that was issued?16

MR. ROTH:  Precisely in naming people is17

always more clearer than naming them as class.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Let me ask you this.  What19

were the grounds, what were the reasons that SACE and20

TEC put forth as to why they should have a one-week21

extension?22

MR. ROTH:  I would have to refresh my23

memory real fast.  Certainly, SACE and TEC can re-24

provide their specifics here, my memory was expert25
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availability.  But I'd have to double check.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  Well, let me raise a2

question about that.  I mean, they might have asked3

because Ms. Curran was ill, they might have asked for4

another week because Ms. Curran had another5

professional engagement or they might have asked6

because Ms. Curran represented that the issues posed7

were novel relating to small modular reactors and may8

be especially complex.  Would it matter what the9

reasons were?10

MR. ROTH:  As to the reasons for good11

cause, as to what the Commission would fine reasonable12

for good cause, there is case law that addresses that. 13

That addresses different factors.14

So to the extent that good cause is shown15

typically when a board or the commission decides to16

reschedule a filing, then the reasons do matter.17

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Well, I just18

hypothetically, and I think it would -- well, are you19

saying it would matter, in other words, if Ms.20

Curran's clients asked for an extension on grounds it21

would apply equally to Mr. Zeller's client, is that22

relevant?23

MR. ROTH:  No, Your Honor, that's not24

relevant.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  It's not relevant, okay. 1

Tell me again why that's not relevant?2

MR. ROTH:  Because it's the person whose3

asking permission and receiving permission.  It's not4

another party, or potential party, joining later.5

Again, this is very analogous to the6

situation within Watts Bar where similar circumstances7

occurred and SACE's petition was timely because they8

asked for more time and BREDLs, as upheld by the9

Commission, was not.10

CHAIR RYERSON:  Let me ask you the11

question slightly differently.  Let's just limit it to12

the question, for the moment, whether the grounds13

raised by Ms. Curran's clients would apply equally to14

the grounds, would apply equally to Mr. Zeller's15

client.16

And I believe the issue, the17

representation that was made was multiple novel and18

complex issues relating to the approval of the first19

ever application for an ESP for a small modular20

reactor.  You're not suggesting that Mr. Zeller is21

just enormously quicker on the uptake then Ms. Curran,22

you're not suggesting that he has a hidden hundred23

lawyers in the background supporting it, right,24

wouldn't those reasons apply equally to Mr. Zeller?25
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MR. ROTH:  The petition could have been1

filed and created upon availability of the2

application.  The application --3

CHAIR RYERSON:  Well first of all, yes or4

no.  Would those reasons apply equally to Mr. Zeller?5

MR. ROTH:  I could not speak for Mr.6

Zeller as to whether he would view these as complex or7

novel issues.  His contention, as he's put forth at8

the moment is, one, stating that there is9

impermissible discussions of some topics.  The10

impermissible discussions are not, what I would11

describe, as technically complex.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Let me repeat one time. 13

Mr. Curran sought an extension of one-week on the14

ground that the issues presented were complex and15

novel.  At this point, the Office of the General16

Council, the Staff, had not seen any of Ms. Curran's17

contentions or Mr. Zeller's contentions.18

Now, the Staff did not oppose that19

extension, correct?20

MR. ROTH:  Correct.21

CHAIR RYERSON:  Correct.  So I assume that22

the Staff agreed that the issues presented were23

complex and novel.  Because the staff seems to be very24

concerned with people file on time, so I assume you25
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wouldn't have lightly accepted that reason if you1

disagreed with it, am I correct?2

MR. ROTH:  The Staff certainly does not3

lightly take the Commission filing deadlines.  Again,4

the Commission had set forth the processes within the5

regulations as to how to request additional time, how6

to petition the Commission, when filings are due.7

And the Commission has repeatedly said8

that the filing deadlines are strict by design.  So9

whether the Staff opposed or didn't oppose one10

Petitioners request for additional time, is neither,11

should not be interpreted as carte blanche for12

everybody, for any reason, to take additional time13

without permission.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, let me follow-up on15

a third area, if I may.  Has the Commission told us16

anything about the way we are supposed to deal with17

pro se litigants?18

And I take it Mr. Zeller is not a lawyer. 19

He has some experience in front of the NRC but I20

believe he qualifies as a pro se litigant, is that21

correct?  Is that your understanding?22

MR. ROTH:  Correct.  Mr. Zeller is an23

experienced pro se litigant who, as I've said before,24

has previously petitioned the Commission late, for25
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hearing requests concerning TVA's applications.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  And to summarize in a2

nutshell the jurisprudence from the Commission, the3

direction from the Commission on pro se litigants, is4

that sometimes we cut them a slack.  Is that a fair5

characterization of what the Commission has said?6

MR. ROTH:  The Commission, when addressing7

a petition from BREDL, has held BREDL to the standards8

in the regulations, rather than, as you would say,9

providing slack concerning timing.  The Commissions10

past precedent is that, nope, the Commissions filing11

deadlines are the filing deadlines.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  I think that's all13

I have.  Judge Arnold?14

DR. ARNOLD:  Thank you.  I have a question15

for Mr. Zeller.  Now, I know that the June 2nd order16

specifically addressed SACE and TEC, was there any17

mention of BREDL in there?18

MR. ZELLER:  It does mention anyone in the19

sentences that I outlined earlier.  After reviewing20

the proceedings I'm granting petitioners', plural21

possessive, request.  It uses petitioners, again22

plural, to file hearing petitions, in the plural,23

answers to hearing petitions, as it continues, shall24

be July 7.  And deadlines for replies, plural, shall25
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be July 21st.1

So I think that it is not specific to one2

intervenor or another.3

DR. ARNOLD:  Let me just ask Staff.  Does4

the order not say SACE and TEC and then (petitioners)5

or anything of that sort?6

MR. ROTH:  That is my memory of the order,7

Your Honor.  I believe Kevin's verifying right now.8

MR. ROACH:  Allow me to read the relevant9

language here.  It says, the Southern Alliance for10

Clean Energy and Tennessee Environmental Council11

(together) "petitioners requested a one-week extension12

of time to file hearing requests on TVA's13

application."  And they requested a one-week extension14

of time to file replies to any answers to their15

hearing requests.  Petitioners requests that stated16

that TVA does not oppose granting these extensions of17

time.18

And then it goes on referring to19

Petitioners, after already have defined that term.20

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay, thank you very much. 21

Mr. Zeller, did the Commission send that order to you22

or how did you acquire it?23

MR. ZELLER:  This was distributed by the24

Nuclear Regulatory Commission's Electronic Information25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



51

Exchange, that's how we received it.1

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  And did that2

distribute it to you or did you have to go look for3

it?4

MR. ZELLER:  It comes to me directly.5

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Just one last6

question, was there any other indication that you had7

that it was applicable to you, something that we are8

not aware of?9

MR. ZELLER:  I would say that equity,10

equal treatment, due process, and the experiences that11

we have with other agencies, including, for example,12

the Environmental Protection Agency, where an13

extension for submitting comments on a rulemaking or14

any other matter is extended for everyone.15

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Thank you.16

MR. ZELLER:  Thank you.17

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Abreu?18

(No audible response)19

CHAIR RYERSON:  Just a little follow-up on20

that.  I mean it is clear from the Order that SACE and21

TEC are defined as "capital P Petitioners" in the June22

02 Order of the Office of the Secretary, but then the23

Order is a little imprecise with that because, it says24

"I am granting petitioners request," there25
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petitioners, lowercase p, and then, of course, because1

the operative sentence begins with the word2

"petitioners" we don't know, I suppose whether it's3

intended to be Petitioner with an uppercase P or4

petitioner with a lowercase p because it would be an5

uppercase regardless because it's the first word in6

the sentence.7

Does that affect your analysis at all, Mr.8

Roth?9

MR. ROTH:  No, Your Honor, that does not10

affect the staff's analysis.11

CHAIR RYERSON:  All right.  All right,12

well let's move on to the next topic which is the13

admissibility of BREDL's contention.14

Let's see.  I just had a question or for15

TVA on that.  I'll let you figure out which one wants16

to answer, but BREDL refers, I think Page 8 of its17

petition, to TVA's independent obligations under NEPA,18

and I think we all know, and you probably know better,19

that TVA kind of straddles the private sector and the20

public sector, it's a corporation, it's a commercial21

business, but it's also in many ways a government22

agency.23

So just what are TVA's NEPA obligations24

here given its unique status and how do they pertain25
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to the Clinch River Project?  Don't both jump at the1

same time.2

MR. DREKE:  Well in this case I think the3

NEPA obligations fall under the regulations that are4

applicable to the Early Site Permit application5

process.6

CHAIR RYERSON:  So does TVA have any7

independent obligation in your view under NEPA?  I8

mean here you are filing an application with the NRC,9

you are consistent with the NRC regulations, you are10

filing an environmental report, not an EIS, of course,11

an environmental report that just like any other12

private applicant, what becomes a basis for the EIS13

ultimately prepared by the NRC staff.14

Do you have any independent15

responsibilities under NEPA?  Does TVA have any16

independent responsibilities?17

MR. DREKE:  Not in this specific context.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  And that would be19

true when you file for a COL as well?  TVA would never20

have to file an environmental document on its own, you21

would be relying on the NRC's?22

MR. DREKE:  There are certain points23

unrelated to the Staff's EIS where TVA may need to24

file such a document, but not here at the Early Site25
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Permit stage.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  So in certain2

circumstances there might be a duty to supplement the3

NRC's EIS with your own, TVA's own?4

MR. DREKE:  Yes, there could be, dependent5

on the particular facts.6

DR. ABREU:  Okay, all right.7

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Arnold?8

DR. ARNOLD:  Yes.  My questions are for9

Mr. Zeller.  On your petition, Page 7 and 8, you10

discussed 10 CFR 51, specifically Sections 51.45,11

51.51, and 51.52, and these require respectively, one,12

an adequate discussion of alternatives, two, a13

discussion of fuel cycle impacts, and, finally,14

evaluation of transportation of fuel and radioactive15

wastes.16

Now is it part of your contention that you17

are challenging their discussion of fuel cycle impacts18

or transportation of radioactive wastes?19

MR. ZELLER:  The no action alternative is20

the heart of our contention and on those pages, 7 and21

8 in our petition, as you point out, we attach our22

argument to 10 CFR, which applies directly to the23

Nuclear Regulatory Commission and TVA, also a NUREG,24

1555, the Standard Review Plan, which directs the25
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Agency to do an Environmental Impact Statement.1

I do think that the National Environmental2

Policy Act, Section 102, which also applies to TVA, a3

federal agency, which requires to sharply define,4

rigorously explore, give substantial treatment to, and5

even to outlying alternatives not within its6

jurisdiction.7

So, in other words, someone else8

might/could provide the power that was deemed to be9

necessary for the stability of the grid, just for10

example.  I am just making that example up.11

So the rule applies to TVA as well under12

certain circumstances of the National Environmental13

Policy Act if there is an expenditure of public funds.14

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  I didn't hear the15

answer to my question.  Do you believe it is part of16

your contention the Applicant did not discuss either17

fuel cycle impacts or transportation of radioactive18

material?19

MR. ZELLER:  The short answer is yes.20

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  On Page 2 of your21

petition you note "The purpose for the ESP according22

to TVA is to demonstrate the capability of small23

modular reactor technology."24

Now given the purpose of this Early Site25
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Permit it seems that the alternatives are either build1

the SMR and achieve the goals or do not build the SMR2

and do not achieve the goals.3

And I think once you have an alternative4

that doesn't achieve the goals you are kind of at the5

end of the investigation of that alternative.  What's6

your view on that?7

MR. ZELLER:  The alternative of providing8

the benefits which TVA sought to show here, which was9

reduction of greenhouse gases and the other10

stipulations in the Executive Orders, which also had11

to do a cyber security, need to be outlined in the no12

action alternative, and the no action alternative13

being no small modular reactor at Clinch River14

Nuclear.15

So the analysis would, therefore, allow16

the decision makers to determine if resources should17

be put into a small modular reactor at Clinch River18

Nuclear or if they would be better served by providing19

those benefits, reduction of greenhouse gases and20

cyber security, in some other fashion, maybe a faster21

computer, maybe some other renewable power source.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, thank you.23

DR. ABREU:  Thank you.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Abreu?25
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DR. ABREU:  Nothing.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  No questions?2

(No audible response)3

CHAIR RYERSON:  All right, I think we'll4

move along as we said to SACE/TEC Contention 1.  I5

have a few questions about that.  I think -- Is that6

your area, Mr. Roach?7

MR. ROACH:  Yes, Judge Ryerson.8

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  There is a9

rulemaking as I understand it that is underway10

concerning the possibility of changing the size of an11

Emergency Planning Zone in the cases of a site with12

small module reactors, am I correct?13

MR. ROACH:  Yes, sir.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  And what's the15

status of that?16

MR. ROACH:  Currently there is a draft17

regulatory basis that is out for public comment and18

the Staff is in the process of drafting a proposed19

rule.20

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Is there a target21

for having a final rule issued by the Commission?22

MR. ROACH:  I don't know that target date23

off the top of my head.  I could quickly find out for24

you I suspect.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  Well, I mean just a1

ballpark would be fine.  Are we talking about six2

months from now, are we talking about a year from now,3

two years from now?4

MR. ROACH:  I think the ballpark is around5

two years.6

CHAIR RYERSON:  Two years, okay.  And7

while we are talking about two years out, what is the8

target for the Staff documents, the SER and the EIS in9

this case?10

I can tell you the website, which always11

isn't current, says I think the EIS in the Summer of12

2019 and the SER in September of 2019.  Are those13

reasonable accurate estimates as far as you know?14

MR. ROACH:  Yes, those have not changed.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  So nothing, neither16

the proposed rulemaking nor a potential hearing in17

this matter would, of course, follow those Staff18

documents, so we're maybe talking 2020, so there might19

or might not be a new rule from the Commission by that20

time.21

MR. ROACH:  Correct.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  But a rule is not23

imminent, I think it would be fair to say with those24

dates that imminent would not be a good description of25
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either of those events.1

MR. ROACH:  That's fair.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  So we don't know for sure3

what the Commission's eventual rules will say, is that4

fair?5

MR. ROACH:  Well, no, as I said it's just6

the draft regulatory basis that's out for public7

comment.  I think a better idea will be conveyed once8

the final regulatory basis is developed.9

But the Commission, you know, did express10

its policy preference that the Staff move forward with11

addressing these issues within the framework of12

exemptions.13

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.  Okay, well that's a14

slightly different point.  I mean I just want to15

confirm that the Commission will eventually vote, will16

it not, on regulations?17

MR. ROACH:  Yes, that would be the at the18

end of this process.19

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  So perhaps in two20

years, maybe less, maybe a little more, there will be21

a vote of Commissioners, some of whom we may not know22

yet, on whether there is a regulation and what it23

says.  So we can't know that now, is that correct?24

MR. ROACH:  That's correct, we wouldn't25
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purport to predict the outcome of the rulemaking.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Now I just want to2

confirm then, I mean there is a line of cases,3

obviously there is a regulation that says petitioners4

cannot challenge an NRC regulation in their5

contentions and there is also some Commission case law6

to the effect that contention should not be admitted,7

that challenge a rule that is about to become an NRC8

regulation, but I don't hear the Staff attempting to9

invoke that doctrine here.10

We're talking about something that might11

be two years down the road, am I correct, you haven't12

made that argument that this is a rule that is about13

to become a regulation?14

MR. ROACH:  Yes, that's correct.  We're15

talking about the rulemaking because it's a16

manifestation of the policy direction that the17

Commission has expressed.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  And turning to TVA19

as well, you have not made the argument that that20

Commission line of cases applies where a new21

regulation may be imminent and the Commission just22

says, well, if that's the case you really shouldn't be23

accepting a contention, admitting a contention that24

challenges a rule that's about to become a regulation.25
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You haven't made that argument because if1

anything here becomes a regulation it's maybe two2

years down the road, correct?3

MR. NELSON:  That is correct.  We have not4

made that argument.5

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Now, TVA, I think6

Page 18 of your opposition, or response, you7

acknowledge that at the COL stage the Petitioners8

could challenge whether, assuming if there is a COL9

stage, whether TVA has complied with the EPA10

Protective Action Guides, that your argument is that11

that would be the time, at the COL stage, to challenge12

compliance with the EPA Protective Action Guides, am13

I correct?14

MR. NELSON:  Yes.  Just to put that in15

context, our exemption request is not for a size of an16

EPZ.  It is to use the methodology that uses the U.S.17

EPA Protective Action Guidelines as set forth in18

Section 13.3, and we have several criteria, and that19

is based on the methodology that was used to establish20

the 10-mile EPZ for the current large light-water21

reactors.22

So if that exemption is granted then that23

methodology will be the regulation that we have to24

meet to show what size EPZ should apply to whatever25
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specific design we propose in the COL stage.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  But today there is a2

regulation that establishes the appropriate Emergency3

Planning Zone as ten miles with a few exceptions. 4

None of those exceptions in the current regulation5

apply, am I correct?6

MR. NELSON:  That is why we are requesting7

the exemption that specifically addresses that.8

CHAIR RYERSON:  That makes sense, exactly. 9

And I mean in some ways it seems to me that one could10

argue that you are saying that the Petitioners would11

have an opportunity to challenge your compliance with12

a different set of rules but that they don't get to13

challenge whether those rules are appropriate.14

Would that be a fair criticism of your15

position?16

MR. NELSON:  My position is that they have17

not challenged the proposed rules we have set forth. 18

They could have proposed a contention saying Section19

13.3 has these criteria, we do not think that that is20

adequately protective of public safety for X, Y, and21

Z reasons.22

That's not what they have done.  They23

haven't addressed the exemption request at all.  They24

haven't addressed Section 13.3 at all.  That's why25
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what they are complaining about, that is they think1

that there is going to be a different size EPZ set by2

this proceeding, that's not going to happen.3

That's why, among other reasons, it's4

beyond the scope.  We are not asking for what they are5

complaining about.  We are asking for the regulations6

to be amended for the purpose of our COL to follow the7

methodology in Section 13.3.8

Petitioners have not addressed it all so9

-- They could have addressed it, they didn't, and the10

time has passed for them to raise a contention11

regarding it.12

So the contention they propose doesn't13

deal with the methodology at all and is outside the14

scope of this proceeding.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  But in effect your request16

is to not have a 10-mile EPZ, but either, depending on17

how things turn out, I guess, either an Emergency18

Planning Zone that is limited to the site or,19

alternatively, an Emergency Planning Zone that is20

limited to a 2-mile radius, not a 10-mile radius?21

MR. NELSON:  That is not correct.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  That is not correct.23

MR. NELSON:  That is not correct.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.25
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MR. NELSON:  We set forth in Section 13.31

the criteria.  At COL stage there will either be2

sufficient and, again, there will be a design-specific3

safety analysis that will support what, that will4

follow those criteria and support what the5

environmental consequences and dose consequences would6

be, but at COL stage we'll have a design where we can7

either demonstrate based on the criteria in Section8

13.3 we either have a site boundary or a 2-mile or a9

10-mile, so it is not correct that this asks to toss10

out the 10-mile.11

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.12

MR. NELSON:  The criteria we provide can13

be one of three EPZ sizes, and that's a risk-informed14

procedure that uses basically what was used to15

establish the 10-mile limit in today's regulations.16

CHAIR RYERSON:  And a slightly different17

point, I think I heard you say that Ms. Curran's18

clients could have challenged the methodology.  You're19

not arguing, I mean normally an exemption request does20

not give rise to hearing rights, however, here, you21

could not get the application that you submitted22

without the exemption, is that correct?23

MR. NELSON:  I would say that it's a24

little bit more nuance than this, than that.  It's not25
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the case as in the PFS proceeding where it was a clear1

exemption from the seismic requirements that was2

needed to license the proceeding.3

What this is needed -- This does relate to4

the emergency plans that are in the application and it5

relates to how TVA will, what regulations to show EPZ6

size we'll need to submit at the combined license.7

So we need it at this stage in order to8

know what the regulatory requirements will be at the9

combined license stage, if that makes sense to Your10

Honor.11

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  I think it does, or12

at least I think I understand it.  I think I have one13

more question, but maybe not.  Well, yes, just two14

practical --15

MS. CURRAN:  Excuse me, Judge Ryerson?16

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes?17

MS. CURRAN:  I just -- At some point,18

whether it's now or later, I'd like the chance to19

comment on --20

(Simultaneous speaking)21

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Let me ask a22

question or two and then we'll go to you, Ms. Curran. 23

You know, just as a practical matter, what Ms.24

Curran's clients have asked for is in the alternative25
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that TVA just withdraw the exemption request and deal1

with the whole thing at the COL stage.2

Why is that not an acceptable approach to3

TVA as a practical matter?4

MR. NELSON:  As a practical matter as I5

started the question of regulatory certainty I think6

if you think about a hypothetical, rational applicant,7

so to submit an exemption request and do extensive,8

expensive analyses based on a methodology that we9

believe is sound and should be reviewed by the10

Commission now and determined now, but we would be11

taking an extreme risk, right, we're doing a set of12

analyses to a set of standards we don't know whether13

or not the NRC will accept.14

I don't see what rational applicant would15

ever do that.  It's necessary to know what the16

appropriate regulations will be for the combined17

license and that needs to be established in the Early18

Site Permit.19

And, you know, you said normally exemption20

requests are not subject to hearings, and going along21

with that, exemption requests aren't subject to22

ripeness.  There is no legal doctrine, they're ripe23

when you request them.24

And Petitioners have actually not made any25
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legal argument why this is premature because it's not,1

the exemption request is ripe when you request it from2

the Commission, and that's what we have done.3

CHAIR RYERSON:  Now let me ask you another4

practical question.  You are certainly aware of the5

status of the rulemaking we were talking about6

earlier.  Might that rulemaking essentially ultimately7

obviate the need for an exemption here?8

I mean if the Commission enacts rules that9

directly address the Emergency Planning Zones for10

small modular reactors they would presumably apply, at11

least if they were promulgated by the Commission12

before this proceeding is over.13

Have you considered that and what's your14

reaction to that?15

MR. NELSON:  The reaction to that is, as16

you know, rulemakings can go in many different17

directions.  They can come to fruition or they cannot18

come to fruition.19

TVA has moved forward with the Early Site20

Permit application when there is no rulemaking that's21

imminent regarding it.  We have followed the policy22

and technical discussions that underline and inform23

that rulemaking and we believe that we have a sound24

methodology that we've laid out in detail that25
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Petitioner's have not addressed at all.1

I mean their contention doesn't address2

our exemption request, and I know I've said that, but3

I think it bears repeating.  We have a sound4

methodology that is consistent with the direction the5

Commission has been going.6

At this point in time for the project to7

continue we need to get the Commission's decision on8

what, for regulatory certainty what we need to do9

demonstrate whether we should have a site boundary10

EPZ, a 2-mile EPZ, or a 10-mile EPZ when we get to the11

COLA stage.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.  Ms. Curran, if13

you wish to address those comments.14

MS. CURRAN:  I think we've done our best15

to lay out our arguments in our pleadings.  I don't16

want to repeat those again, but I think some points17

are important to make.18

What's going on here with TVA's19

application, it is an application to -- I think of it20

image wise as taking off the armor that is on any rule21

that's on this Emergency Planning Rule that it's not22

subject to attack in an individual licensing23

proceeding.24

We face that all the time as interveners. 25
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You don't like the rule, too bad, this is the rule1

that the NRC has.  What TVA is seeking here is to take2

that armor off the Emergency Planning Rule such that3

when we get to the COL stage the question of what4

should be the appropriate size of an EPZ is now5

determinable on a case-by-case basis.6

So in order to do that TVA has to7

challenge the rationale for the Emergency Planning8

Rule as it was established in the late 1970s and to9

say, well, that rationale is no longer necessary for10

this particular facility.11

It's clear in the -- I don't know why the12

interveners, the Petitioners, should have to go13

through and challenge this methodology that TVA wants14

to apply somewhere down the road.15

The question before us that we must16

address here is does this application satisfy 10 CFR17

Section 50.12.  In other words, if the Emergency18

Planning Standard is opened up for challenge would19

there be a decrease in safety.20

In terms of understanding the basis for21

the rule and how it relates to the issue of pool fires22

and the timing issue of the spent fuel fires, the ten23

hours, I would like to direct your attention to24

Appendix A of the document that we cited in our25
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contention, which is the, it's number is RIN No. 3150-1

AJ59, the title is "Regulatory Improvements for Power2

Reactors Transitioning to Decommissioning."3

This is the regulatory basis document that4

we cited in our contention and if you turn to Page A55

in the appendix it says a couple things.  First it6

says that the task force, a TVA and NRC task force7

"recognized the large range of possible selections for8

a planning basis starting with a zero point of9

requiring no planning at all because significant10

offsite radiological accident consequences" -- I'm11

sorry.12

(Off microphone comment)13

MS. CURRAN:  This is the 1978 --14

(Off microphone comment)15

MS. CURRAN:  Oh, I said TVA, I meant 197816

NRC/EPA Task Force.  Anyway, so this task force17

"recognized the large range of possible selections for18

a planning basis starting with a zero point of19

requiring no planning at all because significant20

offsite radiological accident consequences are21

unlikely to occur, to planning for the worst22

physically possible accident regardless of its23

extremely low likelihood."24

"The task force chose to base the25
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rationale for the planning basis on a spectrum of1

accident consequences informed by probability2

considerations."3

"The planning basis elements needed to4

scope the planning effort included the distance within5

which planning is warranted, the type of radioactive6

materials that may be released, and the time dependent7

characteristics of potential releases in relationship8

to the time needed to implement protective actions."9

This was in the context of10

decommissioning, but it applies here, too, and then11

they go on to talk about the issue of time dependency,12

which is the spent fuel, part of the spent fuel pool13

fire issue.14

They say, this is on Page A6, "One of the15

factors considered in the basis for this regulation,"16

the Emergency Planning Regulation, "was that the time17

available for taking actions to identify and mitigate18

an accident is sufficient to allow adequate protective19

actions to be taken to protect the public near this20

site."21

In the most limiting case the additional22

time available was at least ten hours.  So this is a23

concept in the rationale for the Emergency Planning24

Rule that if TVA is going to get an exemption from the25
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rule this concept has to be addressed because TVA is1

now saying we want to set this aside, we want to2

change the rules the way this Emergency Planning Zone3

is conceived of, base it on a different set of4

considerations.5

If you look at the application for an6

exemption itself, which is Part 6 of the application,7

you will see an extensive discussion about how the8

design of an SMR is such that the Emergency Planning9

Zone requirements can be relaxed.10

That is what we are disputing here and you11

can be sure that when we get -- If this exemption is12

granted and we are not allowed to challenge it when we13

get to the COL stage and we want to debate whether14

these basic concepts that underlie the Emergency15

Planning Rule should have been relaxed we will be told16

that happened in the year 2017, where were you.17

And, actually, we can say we were there18

and we were told we can't do anything about it.  So19

it's pretty plain on its face what TVA is trying to do20

here and what it must do in order to get an exemption21

from this regulation.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Thank you, Ms.23

Curran.  Judge Arnold?  Oh, we've got --24

(Simultaneous speaking)25
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MR. NELSON:  I'd like to respond to that,1

Your Honor.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.3

MR. NELSON:  So TVA is not taking any4

armor off of emergency planning.  TVA has proposed,5

and, again, in her discussion Petitioners only address6

general ideas that somehow we're taking credit for SMR7

features, that's not what TVA is doing.8

TVA is requesting a specific methodology9

and once again you heard her not address that10

methodology.  We're not taking the armor off.  We go11

through a set of three specific sets of criteria,12

steps on how to analyze design basis accident13

scenarios, beyond the design basis accident scenarios,14

and extreme beyond design basis scenarios.15

None of that has been addressed.  They16

have every opportunity.  That's been on the docket17

from day one.  We're not basing it on up in the air18

features, whatever, we have a very specific19

methodology that is more protective of public safety20

than the current 10-mile deterministic rule based on21

a risk-informed approach that they have not addressed.22

That's why their contention is obviously23

outside the scope of this proceeding.  The could have24

contested this, they continue to ignore it.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Thank you.  Judge1

Arnold?2

DR. ARNOLD:  Let me -- Since you answered3

my first question already I'm going to substitute an4

alternative that just came to mind.5

The application included a specific6

discussion of the analysis that will be done in the7

future to establish the EPZ and in that, I believe it8

was in the Site Safety Analysis Report --9

MR. NELSON:  That is correct, Section10

13.3.11

DR. ARNOLD:  -- and it listed categories12

of accidents to be analyzed, and I believe one of13

those was spent fuel pool accidents?14

MR. NELSON:  I believe that would be15

correct, Your Honor.  I'm not sure if it says that16

specifically, but it would be within the beyond design17

basis scenarios.18

Obviously, when we get to the COL stage a19

PRA, a Probabilistic Risk Assessment, would be20

conducted, that would include spent fuel pool21

accidents and you'd see what are the most significant22

accidents and then you'd measure those against the23

dose.24

So spent fuel pool accidents of all sorts25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



75

would be considered in developing the analysis as to1

which EPZ would qualify for at COLA, yes.2

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Let me clarify this,3

I was just handed the Site Safety Analysis.  Under the4

list of events you will look at it says "applicable5

fuel handling accidents and spent fuel pool6

accidents."7

MR. NELSON:  Thank you, Your Honor.8

DR. ARNOLD:  So at the time you apply for9

a COL you'll have a spent fuel pool accident10

evaluation done and that would give Ms. Curran the11

opportunity to challenge right here again?12

MR. NELSON:  Yes, that is absolutely13

correct, Your Honor.14

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Going back to my15

prepared questions, on Page 1 of Part 6 of the ESP16

application, that's titled Clinch River Nuclear Site17

Exemption Requests, you state "In this application TVA18

is proposing a dose-based consequences-oriented19

approach to establish and appropriate EPZ size20

consistent with PAG criteria."21

Now that seemed to be really clear to me,22

but then I flip to the next page and I saw a quote,23

"two sets of exemptions have been developed," and you24

then provide two tables of marked up rules to25
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illustrate the exemptions required.1

One of these represents an EPZ zone at the2

site boundary and the other at a 2-mile radius.  Also,3

throughout Part 6 you refer to these exemptions as a4

plural.5

So when I looked at it it was not clear to6

me what exactly you were asking for.  Can you point to7

anything else somewhere else in the application that8

clearly establishes that you are looking for an9

exemption to the criteria?10

MR. NELSON:  Well, I think what you -- If11

you turn to the next page, Page 3, starting from Page12

2, it says "In order to establish an Emergency13

Planning Program commensurate with the hazards14

associated with SMR technology exemptions for portions15

of 10 CFR 50.33(g)" and so on "are needed."16

The next sentence on the top of Page 3,17

"The criteria established an SSAR, Section 13.3,18

employs a consequence-based approach consistent with19

EPA PAG to determine appropriate EPZ size for the20

commensurate risks associated with SMR technology."21

"During preparation of a COLA when TVA has22

selected a reactor design the appropriate EPZ will be23

selected based on the SMR design that conforms to the24

criteria established in SSAR, Section 13.3."25
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So if I could just put that in context, so1

the exemption that we are asking is sort of a two-step2

exemption, if you will.  Exemption is to have the 13.33

criteria be used to establish the size of the EPZ.4

And then in Tables 1-1 and 1-2 we go5

through if we meet the site boundary what planning6

criteria are not needed that are currently in the7

emergency plans, and those are indicated with8

strikethroughs and there is an explanation of the9

rationale for why that is not needed.10

And then, likewise, Table 2-1, is for the11

2-mile EPZ with strikethrough and a rationale why12

that's not needed.  Obviously, there is not13

strikethrough if we are at the 10-mile EPZ based on14

Section 13.3, which there is the three possible15

outcomes.16

So once the EPZ is established we have17

provided in the exemption with respect to how that EPZ18

is sized and then given that size what emergency19

planning requirements are no longer needed that are20

currently in the regulations based on that size.21

And I would note that Petitioners haven't22

addressed, haven't taken issue with any of those23

strikethroughs or any of those rationales in their24

contention either, but it's a two-step approach if25
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that makes sense.1

And, obviously, if we wind up at the 10-2

mile there is no exemptions from other emergency3

planning regulations.4

DR. ARNOLD:  Let me ask Staff, is it clear5

to the Staff that the Applicant is looking for a6

single exemption to the methodology and that these7

site boundary and two miles are just put in as8

examples of, you know, what they are looking to9

eventually get at the COL stage?10

MR. ROACH:  Judge Arnold, I mean the Staff11

is still conducting its review and it may have12

additional questions for TVA, so that's what I can say13

at this point.14

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Let me just ask Ms.15

Curran, now I get the impression from your petition16

that you think the application is looking for approval17

for either a site boundary or a 2-mile EPZ as opposed18

to what TVA is saying here, they just want a single19

exception to the methodology.20

Can you point to any other support for21

your opinion that they are looking for specific22

exemptions?23

MS. CURRAN:  Yes.  First of all, when you24

read this Section 6, which is the exemption25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



79

application, and you read Sections 5, 5(a) and 5(b),1

that's the 2-mile and the site boundary, the purpose2

of this exemption that TVA is trying to kind of wall3

off what it's asking for and saying, well, we're4

really not asking for two miles or site boundaries,5

but TVA is in its application trying to justify two6

miles or the site boundary.7

And for instance if you look at Page 3 of8

Part 6, the exemption application, TVA makes various9

assertions, factual assertions, in order to get this10

exemption that we dispute.11

For instance, at the bottom of Page 3 TVA12

says "For the site boundary EPZ this level of hazard,13

the accident level of hazard, does not require14

advanced offsite emergency planning to protect public15

health and safety because any consequences are limited16

to the site."17

TVA says "any consequences are limited to18

the site."  That is the rationale for this exemption19

request.  In other words, let us tinker with where the20

boundaries should be, somewhere between two miles and21

the, the site boundary and two miles, but the22

fundamental rationale for this exemption application23

is nothing is going to go wrong beyond the site24

boundaries so why do we need the EPZ regulation.25
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They've got to do that in order to get1

this exemption and we've got to be able to challenge2

it because it is a material statement of fact that is3

disputed by the Petitioners based on the NRC Staff's4

well-established practice of requiring consideration5

in this determination of what would be the6

consequences in an emergency of an accident involving7

the fuel pool.8

In other words, what if the fuel ignited9

in less than ten hours after the fuel was uncovered. 10

Could I take a -- I just need a minute to consult Dr.11

Lyman.12

(Off the record comments)13

MS. CURRAN:  If the new methodology that14

TVA proposes is this series of steps that they lay out15

and they say they're going to apply the PAGs, it begs16

the question would TVA accept a 12-mile Emergency17

Planning Zone if that's how it came out.  What is18

justified here, what is attempted to be justified, is19

a 2-mile or a site boundary EPZ.20

I wanted to make one other point which is21

that in this exemption application -- The NRC is22

pretty clear at least in the context of exemptions in23

an adjudicatory setting that the exemption has to be24

site-specific.  It has to relate to something peculiar25
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about this facility.1

I think what TVA is doing here is trying2

to get it changed to the Emergency Planning Rule based3

on a generic concept that there is some sites where4

you don't need to apply the same concepts as were5

applied by this NRC/EPA task force in the late 1970s.6

That kind of rationale sounds in7

rulemaking, not so much the exemption contest.  This8

is not the kind of question that should be addressed9

on a case-specific basis.10

If the whole purpose is to just make a11

conceptual change in the Emergency Planning Rule,12

which is what I hear TVA's counsel arguing, then13

that's appropriate for a rulemaking, not for a site-14

specific licensing case.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  But if I may, Ms. Curran,16

there is a rulemaking in effect and the Commission has17

directed the Staff to consider at least exemptions18

during the pendency of the rulemaking.19

So I think that gets to part of your20

point, but that doesn't necessarily mean, I agree,21

that you can't challenge an exemption that is sought22

in that context.  Someone had a point over here.  Yes,23

Mr. Nelson?24

MR. NELSON:  I did, Your Honor, but you25
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anticipated one of them, and that's exactly that.  I'd1

make it a little bit more firm than you do, the2

Commission has directed that the Staff consider3

exemptions while the rulemaking is in process.4

The Commission's policy is not for the5

Board to determine whether that's correct or not.  In6

this case Petitioners continue to misrepresent what7

TVA is asking for.8

The rationale for the exemption request is9

not that nothing will go wrong beyond the site10

boundary, the rationale is that we have a method for11

establishing what the dose consequences are that is as12

protective or more protective than the 10-mile EPZ13

using essentially the same underlying methodology,14

essentially the same methodology being considered in15

the rulemaking.16

Petitioner said they dispute this and17

that.  They didn't actually dispute any of the things18

she mentioned in their contention pleading.19

So what is happening here is Petitioner20

has had an opportunity to address a very detailed21

analysis in 13.3, they didn't do that, and the22

contention simply misses the mark of what's being23

requested.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Abreu, did you have25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



83

some questions?1

MS. CURRAN:  Could I -- Before you go on2

to the next question could I just follow up on what3

you are asking about with respect to the rulemaking4

context?5

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yes.6

MS. CURRAN:  I do not recall in that SRM7

that the Commission said anything about ESP versus COL8

proceedings.9

They made a general statement that the NRC10

Staff should come up with a process for considering11

exemptions.12

I believe that TVA said in its response to13

our contention what you want, you Petitioners want, in14

terms of this 10-hour analysis is premature, that's15

the kind of information that we can deal with at the16

COL stage because we'll have more design information17

at that point.18

It certainly -- It argues for waiting to19

decide this.  I think if we have -- I think the20

contention should be admitted and that the result will21

be that the whole thing will be held in abeyance until22

TVA picks a design that it can actually do the23

analysis and hope to moot our contention.24

But the ultimate results may be that if a25
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license applicant wants to get an exemption from a1

major safety regulation it should be required to do2

the kind of detailed analysis that would justify such3

a major change.4

The NRC has said over and over again we do5

not do ad hoc regulation.  The regulations are6

important, that's what we enforce, and we're not going7

to do it lightly.8

So perhaps the Commission having said9

nothing about when these kinds of exemptions should be10

considered it seems likely that the COL stage is much 11

more appropriate.12

CHAIR RYERSON:  Mr. Nelson, if you'll hold13

your point, let's get Judge Abreu's questions and if14

they aren't answered in the course of answering her15

questions we'll give you a minute at the end.16

DR. ABREU:  Mr. Nelson, you previously17

said that you're really only asking for approval for18

a methodology and that it's kind of a step wise thing19

that then from that would come EPZ size determination20

and then from that the specific exemptions that would21

be needed to allow that EPZ size.  Am I understanding22

you correctly?23

MR. NELSON:  Pretty close.  So what we're24

saying is that we want to use the methodology in25
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Section 13.3 to determine the EPZ size.1

If the EPZ size is site boundary then2

these Emergency Planning Regulations in Part 6 would3

not be necessary because all the consequences would be4

limited to the site boundary, or if it's 2-mile then5

a smaller set of emergency planning regulations6

wouldn't be necessary.7

So it's a two-step, but that's whether or8

not -- So the exemptions from the EP Regulations,9

that's the Emergency Planning Regulations, would be10

determined ultimately at COLA but it would be based on11

what we set forth in Section 13.3 in Part 6.  Does12

that make sense?13

DR. ABREU:  Yes.  I am also interested in14

those first steps.  You are saying first you approve15

a methodology and then comes the EPZ size based on16

that methodology?17

MR. NELSON:  Correct, at COLA, and then18

based on --19

DR. ABREU:  So --20

MR. NELSON:  I'm sorry.21

DR. ABREU:  So you're saying EPZ size22

would not be decided until COLA?23

MR. NELSON:  That is correct.24

DR. ABREU:  Okay.  In 13.3 on Pages 1 and25
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4 it says that "TVA is submitting two distinct1

emergency plans for approval by the NRC."2

MR. NELSON:  Correct.3

DR. ABREU:  It doesn't say we want you to4

look at this based on the methodology, it doesn't lay5

out the step-wise sequence you have talked about and6

it appears by the wording to say, and based on the7

regulation it references, "the major features," here8

is the major features of two different options and we9

are asking you to approve those.10

So you're asking for approval for those11

EPZ sizes based on what this says, but that sounds a12

little different than what you've been saying?13

MR. NELSON:  What we're asking for is if14

we demonstrate at COLA that we have the site boundary15

EPZ this emergency plan is acceptable.16

If we demonstrate at COLA a 2-mile EPZ a17

second emergency plan is acceptable.  If we are to a18

10-mile EPZ we will submit a new emergency plan with19

the 10-mile EPZ at COLA.20

DR. ABREU:  Okay.  So the plans you have21

submitted you are asking for approval for them under22

the understanding that you have to come up with an SMR23

design that fits the criteria used for these options?24

MR. NELSON:  Correct.25
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DR. ABREU:  Now in that 13.3 as we have1

already mentioned it does talk about the issue of2

spent fuel pool accidents at the COL stage where3

you're talking about the criteria you will use.4

MR. NELSON:  Correct.5

DR. ABREU:  So as you developed your major6

features in the EPZ size proposals that you have7

included now did those major features in some way, was8

there some basis for those features that included9

thoughts about spent fuel pool accidents as you've10

mentioned would be considered later?11

MR. NELSON:  And I think the answer to12

that is yes.  Obviously, these aren't detailed, we13

don't have EALs and things like that, and that would14

come out of when you do the more sophisticated15

analysis for the purposes of COLA, but as an emergency16

plan, yes, they would address, you know, any accident.17

DR. ABREU:  But you believe at this point18

the major features you are submitting includes that19

concern?20

MR. NELSON:  Yes, that they are adequate21

to address those scenarios.22

DR. ABREU:  And do you have a basis for23

saying here is where we thought about it or here is24

something we can point to that supports that that was25
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a basis for your selection of the major features you1

included?2

MR. NELSON:  Well, I think, you know, the3

major features goes along with the regulatory guidance4

and follows and that guidance and changes only with5

respect to the size of the EPZ and, therefore, mainly6

the offsite resources and planning necessary.7

So it complies otherwise with current8

guidance that satisfies dealing with spent fuel pool9

accidents as well, if you understand what I am saying.10

DR. ABREU:  I am not sure I heard what you11

felt was your basis, like some NUREG or something that12

supports the idea that with the things you've13

considered for your EPZ, the proposed EPZs, that14

somehow that includes the concept of the risk of spent15

fuel pool fire accidents.16

MR. NELSON:  Well, the emergency plans use17

NUREG 0396 and other related guidance that already18

encompasses spent fuel pool accidents.19

DR. ABREU:  Can you point to where in20

NUREG 0396 they considered spent fuel pool fire21

accidents, or spent fuel pool accidents?22

MR. NELSON:  Off the top of my head I23

cannot, but what I am saying is the guidance is24

approved for emergency planning for nuclear reactor25
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sites, which includes spent fuel pool.1

So if it doesn't include spent fuel pool2

then no site emergency plan based on NUREG 03963

includes that.4

DR. ABREU:  Well there is a difference5

between -- 0396 was done at a time when they were all6

big reactors as opposed to the small modular, for one7

thing.8

And so there have been concerns expressed9

whether things do translate directly, for example if10

the concept is that spent fuel pool accidents are a11

lesser concern than core damage issues with a large12

reactor, that's one thing.13

But when you reduce the risk of the14

reactor having an accident, if that indeed pans out,15

that doesn't necessarily translate to the spent fuel16

pool storage because that's --17

MR. NELSON:  Well, at this --18

DR. ABREU:  -- not necessarily changed,19

not necessarily changed, it depends on the design of20

the spent fuel pool and the number of characteristics.21

MR. NELSON:  Correct.  And at this point22

we have a Plant Parameter Envelope.  We don't have a23

specific design so we can't make those kinds of24

determinations.25
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Now at COL stage if there is a contention1

that based on the design that's the case, that the2

spent fuel pool is driving it and that the plans as3

considered under the PPE are not adequate that can4

addressed at that point in time, but the plans are5

based on the Plant Parameter Envelope.6

DR. ABREU:  Okay.  So at this point your7

major features are based on essentially the NUREG, the8

0396 type of analysis?9

MR. NELSON:  Yes, I believe that is10

correct.11

DR. ABREU:  Which at this point we have12

not, you have not identified a specific are in that13

reg where they address spent fuel pool fire analysis14

as a key component of that?15

MR. NELSON:  I believe that's a fair16

reading at least I'm not sure that -- I can't say that17

something to the contrary at this point in time.18

DR. ABREU:  Okay.  Is there any -- Are you19

aware of any other basis for your EPZ plan that may20

contribute other attributes that were considered?21

MR. NELSON:  Are you talking about the EPZ22

plan or are you talking about --23

DR. ABREU:  Yes.24

MR. NELSON:  Are you talking about EPZ or25
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are you talking about the emergency plan?1

DR. ABREU:  Your EPZ sizing proposal.2

MR. NELSON:  Well, the EPZ sizing, as3

noted by Judge Arnold, will specifically address spent4

fuel pool accidents.5

DR. ABREU:  At the COL stage.6

MR. NELSON:  At the COL stage.7

DR. ABREU:  I'm saying at the major8

features stage where we are right now.  I haven't9

heard a specific reference that might tell us, ah,10

here is where we know that spent fuel accidents were11

thought about when we developed our major features12

that we put out for this proposal.13

MR. NELSON:  I think that kind of14

detailed, a more detailed analysis would be when you15

are looking at EALs and things like that rather than16

at the major features --17

(Simultaneous speaking)18

DR. ABREU:  Okay, so you don't consider it19

part of what you need for the major features at this20

stage?21

MR. NELSON:  I would not and I would just22

note that Petitioners have not addressed, have said23

that the emergency plans are inadequate based on not24

taking into account spent fuel pool fires.25
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So they haven't raised that in their1

contentions specifically with respect to emergency2

plans.  The extent that they mention emergency plans,3

they've only mentioned the 10-mile EPZ.4

DR. ABREU:  For the Staff, you talked5

about when the decommissioning guidance that SACE/TEC6

mentioned really didn't apply in this situation and we7

have heard mention of 0396.8

Do you find that -- Do you know of other,9

anything else that would be used for a guidance at10

this point for determining EPZ size and the risks that11

would have to be looked at when you were determining12

EPZ size?13

MR. ROACH:  There is no directly14

applicable regulatory guidance for determining the15

scalable EPZ size.  I should say the EPA PAGs and16

NUREG 0396 provide the basis for that, but in terms of17

evaluating other documents there is not any that I18

know of.19

DR. ABREU:  Okay.  And do you believe 039620

or the EPA document do specifically address the spent21

fuel pool accident issue as part of the guidance they22

offer us?23

MR. ROACH:  I am not aware that they do.24

DR. ABREU:  Okay.  Thank you.25
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CHAIR RYERSON:  Ms. Curran?1

MS. CURRAN:  Judge Abreu, I'd like to2

comment on that last question.  I think one of the3

things that the draft regulatory guidance makes clear4

is that the NRC considers that spent fuel pool5

accidents are included, embraced, by NUREG 0396, that6

that is one of the reasons for requiring this 10-hour7

analysis of the fuel pools.8

They require that in other context.  They9

have since come to the understanding that spent fuel10

pool fires fall within that range of accidents that11

could raise concerns about emergency planning so they12

apply that same concept of 0396 to pool fires and you13

see that in every single NRC decision where a licensee14

of a decommissioning reactor has applied for an15

exemption from emergency planning requirements.16

So our position is that if TVA wants an17

exemption from the rule that is based on NUREG 039618

that includes that concept they have got to address19

it.20

And this statement that I read to you just21

a little while ago in the exemption application that22

there will not be consequences outside the, I think it23

was the 2-mile zone, that is the basis, that is one of24

the factual bases for this application that does not25
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take into account consideration of that factor in1

NUREG 0396.2

DR. ABREU:  So from your comment it sounds3

like you would agree with Staff in saying 0396 does4

not specifically deal with spent fuel pool accidents5

as part of it providing a basis for what they have6

come up with for major features, what TVA has come up7

with.8

MS. CURRAN:  It's implicit.9

DR. ABREU:  No --10

MS. CURRAN:  So in 1978 --11

DR. ABREU:  -- but I am asking -- I12

understand what --13

MS. CURRAN:  In 1978 you will not see the14

word "pool" in a --15

DR. ABREU:  I -- That's exactly what they16

are saying.  That is what we're saying.17

MS. CURRAN:  Right.  But the --18

DR. ABREU:  That was what my question was19

asking, was does it deal with it --20

MS. CURRAN:  Right.21

DR. ABREU:  -- they say no and you agree22

that it does not directly deal with that?23

MS. CURRAN:  Yes, and the evolution --24

NUREG 0396 is a regulatory guidance document, it isn't25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



95

a regulation.1

DR. ABREU:  Yes.2

MS. CURRAN:  It's something the NRC relies3

on to interpret Section 50.47.4

DR. ABREU:  Thank you.5

MS. CURRAN:  And their understanding has6

grown of what that means.7

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Judge Arnold,8

anymore questions?9

(No audible response)10

CHAIR RYERSON:  One minute, Mr. --11

MR. NELSON:  I'm sorry, Your Honor, but12

you had promised me that I'd have a chance --13

CHAIR RYERSON:  I did.  I thought it might14

have been covered by other questions, if it wasn't,15

I'm sorry.16

MR. NELSON:  Well, unfortunately not.  So17

two quick points.  One, again, going back to when we18

actually look at what the EPZ will be and what the19

emergency plan will be.20

Section 13.3 criteria deals specifically21

with spent fuel pool fires and other accidents and22

will be taken into account both in terms of23

consequences and in emergency planning.24

Second, there is no reason to hold this25
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contention in abeyance.  It doesn't even contest1

anything that is in our application.  It is beyond the2

scope for the reasons we have already discussed. 3

Thank you.4

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.  Well, let's5

take another break.  I hope I am not being wildly6

optimistic, but if we come back promptly at noon I7

think we might be able to get through the final two8

contentions a little more quickly than we have.9

If not, we'll just have to break for10

lunch, but I hopeful we can finish about 1 o'clock11

pretty much.  If we go past that we'll break for12

lunch.13

So let's take a break and plan to resume14

at high noon.15

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went16

off the record at 11:47 a.m. and resumed at 11:5917

a.m.)18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Please be seated.  All19

right, our next topic is SACE/TEC Contention Two.  Ms.20

Curran.21

MS. CURRAN:  Well, I've got my hand up and22

so does Mr. Roach.  I just wanted to make two minor23

points about Contention One, if I might.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.25
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MS. CURRAN:  And they're in response to1

some questions that Judge Abreu raised.  The first one2

is are spent fuel pool accidents considered in the3

PPE?  And we took a look at the Environmental Report,4

which on page 7.2-1 talks about the PPE.5

It says that the section evaluates the6

potential environmental impacts of severe accidents at7

the Clinch River site.  For a small modular reactor,8

designs are included in the plant parameter envelope,9

PPE.  And then it says, The environmental impacts from10

postulated severe accidents were calculated using11

site-specific data to demonstrate acceptability.12

If you look in the tables in that section,13

there's nothing about spent fuel pool accidents in14

there.  They are reactor accidents.  So in terms of15

what is documented in this application, the PPA, based16

on the documents, is restricted to reactor accidents.17

And then my other point that I wanted to18

make, I think the issue of what is the context of this19

application was raised.  And I also made a comment20

about whether this was sort of a generic issue or21

site-specific.  And I just want to refer you to pages22

four and five of the exemption application, part six,23

which talks about the site-specific circumstances that24

TVA believes warrant this exemption.25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



98

And that is part of the standard, that1

there has to be something unique to this site.  EPA2

says, on page five, that special circumstances exist3

due to the anticipated enhanced safety features of the4

SMR designs under consideration.  Specifically, the5

SMR designs are expected to have smaller radial6

nuclide inventory and source terms.7

The project rate of progression of8

postulated accidents is anticipated to be slower. 9

Various design features are expected to eliminate10

several historically considered design basis events,11

and the occurrence of severe accidents are projected12

to be significantly less likely.13

These are representations about the14

characteristics and likelihood of severe accidents and15

the magnitude of their consequences, and no16

representation is made here about spent fuel pool17

accidents.  That is our concern.  Thank you.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  We have now two.  Who19

wants to go first?  Mr. Nelson, staff?20

MR. ROACH:  If Mr. Nelson is responding21

directly to that point, he can go first.22

MR. NELSON:  And I am.  First of all, once23

again, Applicant, I'm sorry, Petitioners are24

mischaracterizing Applicant's application.  It25
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discusses the fact that while it discusses that we1

expect accident consequences to be less, that's not2

the basis of the exemption request. 3

The exemption request is based on 13.34

methodology, which will determine at COLA whether or5

not accident consequences are less.6

And in addition, with respect to spent7

fuel pool fires, the PPE is for the site what the PPE8

is.  They have not contested any aspect of the PPE. 9

If at COLA something is outside the PPE, that can be10

litigated under 52.39(c)(i).  But at COLA, under 13.3,11

we will be taking into account explicitly and12

specifically spent fuel pool accidents.13

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.  Mr. Roach.14

MR. ROACH:  The staff just has a couple15

clarifying points.  With respect to what NUREG-039616

considers, that guidance is based on a spectrum of17

accidents and it's not focused on any specific18

accidents.  So it doesn't directly evaluate spent fuel19

pool fires.  It's focused on internal events.  And so20

that's the first point.21

And then going way back, I had said that22

the draft regulatory basis public comment period was23

still open.  That is not so, it recently closed.24

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, thank you.  All25
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right, now let's turn to Contention Two.  And I have1

a few questions initially for the staff.  And would2

this be you, Mr. Roach, who?3

MR. ROACH:  Yes, sir.4

CHAIR RYERSON:  Who's on deck.  TVA made5

an argument in their response, and citing 10CFR6

50.150(a)(3) that specific, we're talking now about7

whether the ER, the Environmental Report, addresses8

the consequences of the spent fuel pool fire. 9

And TVA argued based on that section that10

specific requirements for analyzing events related to11

spent fuel accidents do not apply until the COL stage.12

Now does the staff -- the staff didn't13

make that argument, as I recall, did you?14

MR. ROACH:  Well, no, we didn't, not based15

on that regulation.  I don't see the direct relevance16

of that regulation.  I would give TVA the opportunity17

to explain that some more.18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  I mean, I was just19

clarifying.  You didn't see, I didn't see the20

relevance of that regulation either.  Mr. Nelson, do21

you want to retract that argument, or explain why that22

section is relevant?23

MR. NELSON:  It was illustrative of the24

fact that, again, putting this in context, we're25
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dealing with a PPE, with design parameters for the1

site.  There is no specific requirement to include2

spent fuel pool fires or accidents within the PPE. 3

We believe that the PPE encompasses, based4

on vendor data, all credible accidents and things that5

we need to evaluate for the purposes of the PPE.  And6

that's what's at issue, the site suitability based on7

the PPE, not based on something else.  Because at the8

next stage, somebody can say, hey, you've got a design9

that doesn't fit within the PPE for whatever reason.10

Here, we're only talking about site11

suitability based on the PPE.  That was an example of12

additional information that's provided at COLA, where13

there is a requirement to do a specific kind of14

analysis that doesn't exist at the Early Site Permit15

stage.16

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you.  And another17

question for you, Mr. Roach.  Let's talk about what we18

call the Waste Competence Rule, DC Circuit decision,19

I believe 2012, whereas Ms. Curran has pointed out,20

the DC Circuit specifically challenged the NRC's21

failure to evaluate the consequences of spent fuel22

pool fires for the very reason that the Agency had not23

ruled them out as remote and speculative.24

As I think, if I'm correctly summarizing25
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what Ms. Curran said earlier, as a result of that, and1

part as a result and for other reasons, we have Agency2

regulations that now address spent fuel pool fires in3

the context of renewal. 4

We have consideration of spent fuel pool5

fires in the context of decommissioning.  But we don't6

have anything in the context of new reactors.  Is that7

correct?8

MR. ROACH:  Well, new reactors do consider9

spent fuel pool fires in the Environmental Review. 10

And they, the Environmental Reviews for new reactors,11

they reference the generic analyses that have been12

conducted for license renewal.  I'm referring to the13

1996 and 2013 Generic Environmental Impact Statement.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Let me ask you, Ms.15

Curran, I have a feeling you follow the Agency16

proceedings here.  Maybe I'm crediting you too highly,17

but are you aware of any ER or EIS in connection with18

an ESP, in a connection with an ESP that has ever19

addressed the risk of spent fuel pool fires?20

MS. CURRAN:  I'm surprised at myself, I'm21

not sure.  But what if they did?  Because all of the22

ESPs that have been done so far are for advanced23

reactors, the AP1000, and ASPWR.  We know that the SMR24

design is different.  We know that there is going to25
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be a couple of reactors that may discharge into a1

single pool.2

We know that, as I think is discussed in3

one of our contentions, that means there'll be4

discharges of fresh fuel more often and another kind5

of reactor.  It's something that just needs to be6

addressed because it's different.  And the risks may7

be higher. 8

I don't think -- one of the claims that9

TVA is making about this SMR is it's different.  And10

so it has to be addressed.  How does that difference11

affect the risk of a pool fire, which the NRC has12

conceded is not remote and speculative.  So this is a13

contention of omission.  It needs to be addressed. 14

Perhaps it will be done satisfactorily, but it hasn't15

been done.16

And just to follow up on something that17

Mr. Nelson said, this isn't about what's in the PPE18

for purposes of the siting decision.  This is about19

the NRC requirement that accidents, accident risks20

have to be discussed in the Environmental Report at21

this stage of the proceeding.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  And Mr. Roach, if I23

understand Ms. Curran's argument, she's kind of making24

two related arguments in connection with spent fuel25
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pools or small modular reactors.  One is that arguably1

you had these because they are different, for the2

reasons that have been explained, they might actually3

be more dangerous potentially than spent fuel pools4

for larger reactors.5

But whether they're more dangerous or not,6

there's a second element here, which is, I suppose if7

traditionally you considered the spent fuel pool8

higher risk to be cabined within the risks of the9

reactor itself, if everybody is saying that the small10

modular reactors pose fewer risks, wouldn't that make11

it less likely that any spent fuel pool would be12

cabined within the risks of that safer small reactor?13

Does that make sense?  I'm not, of course,14

one of the technical judges, so I get to kind of think15

about these things in a more abstract way.  But aren't16

those two valid arguments as to why they, ought those17

risks to be discussed in the ER?18

MR. ROACH:  Well, I think those are the19

arguments that she's making.  And you know, I think20

first of all, there's a limited amount of design21

information that's available at this stage of the22

proceeding.  The design information that is available23

can be addressed at the ESP stage. 24

New and significant information that may25
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come up at the COL stage would not be subject to1

resolution and would be addressed at that time in the2

COL EIS.3

But the ER does reference the generic4

analyses that the NRC has made in the license renewal5

GEIS.  And going for, a bit afield for a moment, you6

asked whether previous ESP EISs that addressed spent7

fuel pool issues. 8

And on page six 6-15 of NUREG-2168, that's9

the EIS for the PSEG ESP spent fuel pool, storage is10

discussed in reference to the same documents that the11

staff would use to evaluate spent fuel pool fires in12

this proceeding, and which TVA referred to their ER. 13

But those are the references in the PSEG EIS as well.14

CHAIR RYERSON:  Possibly the mandatory15

hearing board in that matter was not as rigorous as16

Ms. Curran.17

MR. ROACH:  Oh, I wouldn't say that. 18

CHAIR RYERSON:  Anyway, okay, thank you. 19

Judge Arnold.20

DR. ARNOLD:  Well, you've answered my21

first question, Ms. Curran.  This is a contention of22

omission, so you can't point to specific things in the23

ER and say that's wrong, it's just missing, right?24

MS. CURRAN:  Yes.25
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DR. ARNOLD:  Is there a specific location1

in the Environmental Report that you believe this2

discussion should appear?3

MS. CURRAN:  Probably in Section 7.2,4

entitled Severe Accidents.5

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay, and that's within6

Chapter 7, which is environment effects of postulated7

accidents involving radioactive materials?8

MS. CURRAN:  Right, and these are severe9

accidents we're concerned about.10

DR. ARNOLD:  Well, they're nasty11

accidents.  But severe accidents only occur in cores.12

MS. CURRAN:  Oh, is that true?13

DR. ARNOLD:  It's really had to pin down. 14

But it's an area that might be expanding.  On page ten15

of your petition, you refer to the consequence study. 16

Now I believe this would be NUREG-2161, consequence17

study of a beyond design basis earthquake affecting18

the spent fuel pool for a U.S. mark 1 boiling water19

reactor?20

MS. CURRAN:  Yes.21

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  And it looks at a22

specific BWR and its spent fuel pool.  Is it23

reasonable to assume that the risk from the spent fuel24

pool of a BWR is representative of the risk from the25
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spent fuel pool of an SMR?1

MS. CURRAN:  Well, certainly the way an2

accident would happen and the likelihood it would3

happen is probably different because it's a different4

reactor design, different relationship between the5

pool and the reactor. 6

But what I think we were getting at in7

that discussion was the consequences are, of any pool8

fire, could be catastrophic.  Once the fuel is9

uncovered, if you have a fire, then you have10

widespread contamination and dislocation of many11

people, very severe economic consequences and12

consequences to peoples' lives.13

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay, now just, in the14

forward of that document, I noticed it says, This15

study shows the likelihood of a radiological release16

from the spent fuel pool after they analyzed severe17

earthquake at the referenced plants to be about one18

time in ten million years or lower. 19

If a leak and radiological release were to20

occur, this study shows that the individual cancer21

fatality risk for a member of the public is several22

orders of magnitude lower than the Commission's23

quantitative health objective of two in one million24

years.25
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Now, that just on -- I want to know how1

that odds supports your contention, or are you saying2

this is just a confusing factor?3

MS. CURRAN:  This is, I'm glad you asked4

that, because this is something that bothers me about5

analysis of spent fuel pool accidents.  That statement6

assumes that the evacuation has taken place out to ten7

miles.  And it doesn't address, and this is something8

the NRC struggles with, should we be only concerned9

with fatalities with cancers.10

It doesn't address the question of what11

are the economic consequences, what are the12

consequences if you have to move, if you can never go13

back?  If you cannot use your farm, if you cannot live14

there?15

We saw what happened around Chernobyl. 16

That was a large release of cesium, which is what17

you're talking about with the spent fuel pool fire. 18

But for various reasons, this is not, these19

consequences are often masked when the NRC talks about20

pool fires. 21

And another thing to bear in mind is that22

consequence study is not an Environmental Impact23

Statement.24

DR. ARNOLD:  Question for staff.  On page25
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22 of your answer you state, quote, The ER includes1

appropriate references to specific generic NRC2

analysis in the 1996 and 2013 revisions to the Generic3

Environmental Impact Statement for license renewal of4

nuclear power plants.5

These analysis discussed the remote6

likelihood of spent fuel pool fires and that their7

risk and impacts are expected to be comparable or8

lower to those from reactor accidents, and are bounded9

by the 1996 GEIS.10

Now, do you know if any of these11

referenced analysis looked specifically at SMRs?12

MR. ROACH:  No, sir.13

DR. ARNOLD:  No, sir, you don't know, or14

they didn't look at it?15

MR. ROACH:  No, sir, I don't know of any.16

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  The problem I have17

with referencing older studies that are looking at18

current generation reactors is that, you know, if this19

is the risk of a current generation reactor, and these20

things established that the risk from a spent fuel21

pool is lower than that. 22

And there's been a lot of work at SMRs23

decreasing their size, decreasing the likelihood of24

accidents, basically decreasing the risk, and I25
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haven't heard that much about how the risk of a spent1

fuel pool fire, how that has been lowered. 2

So do we really know whether or not the3

risk from a spent fuel pool in an SMR is less that the4

risk from the SMR in itself?  Has that been addressed?5

MR. ROACH:  I don't know of any documents6

that it's been addressed in.  I think there are some7

expected design features of SMRs that would lead to8

that conclusion.  And perhaps TVA can also add some9

perspective on this. 10

But just for example, smaller cores using11

less fuel, leading to less fuel in a spent fuel pool12

is just one hypothetical example.13

DR. ARNOLD:  But you'd have potentially14

multiple reactors putting spent fuel in the same spent15

fuel pool?16

MR. ROACH:  That's possible.  I don't know17

that those design details have been developed.  And18

again, those are issues once further elaborated that19

could be addressed in the COL EIS.20

DR. ARNOLD:  Looks like, TVA want to say21

something? 22

MR. NELSON:  If you would like us to chime23

in, your honor, I'd happy to.24

DR. ARNOLD:  Yes.25
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MR. NELSON:  I think you've put your1

finger on the problem with Petitioner's contention,2

and that is Petitioner's contention demands a detailed3

design.  I think the Commission has made it clear in4

the North Anna Early Site Permit decision that when5

you have design -- no design-specific analyses are6

required.7

Let me read you a little bit from the8

Commission's decision.  Most of the unresolved issues9

enumerated by the board concern the design of10

environmental impacts of gas cold reactors.  Insert11

SMRs instead.  Those issues are impossible to address12

now from a technical standpoint simply because the,13

insert SMR reactor designs rather than gas cold, have14

not yet been finalized.15

Moreover, an ESP applicant need not submit16

detailed design information.  Similarly, the17

unresolved water quality issue -- oh, that doesn't18

apply here, so elide to the next paragraph.  These19

issues relate to design rather than siting, and are20

therefore appropriately left for consideration at the21

COL or CP stage.22

This conclusion is consistent with our23

view that the scope of environmental review at the ESP24

stage is sufficient when addresses all issues needed 25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



112

for us to perform an evaluation of the alternatives1

sites, end of quote. 2

I think that disposes of Contention One3

and Contention Two.  It is absolutely true.  We cannot4

conduct a spent fuel pool accident scenario because5

there is no design. 6

But what we have done is what's required7

by the regulations, we're provided a PPE.  In Chapter8

7, we have addressed everything that needs to be9

addressed for the purpose of what the Commission has10

said the purpose of this proceeding is.  That's why11

Contentions One and Two are beyond the scope of this12

proceeding.13

DR. ARNOLD:  Back to staff.  On page 22 of14

your answer, you state that, quote, Contention Two is15

inadmissible because the information they allege was16

omitted from the ER is present in it.  Now, we've17

identified that Chapter 7 is probably the correct18

place to talk about a spent fuel pool accident.19

And looking through that Chapter 7, not20

only does the chapter fail to discuss spent fuel pool21

fires, it fails to even mention spent fuel pools, or22

even contain a reference to the GEIS.  So I take it23

that you're talking about this reference is somewhere24

else in the Environmental Report?25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



113

MR. ROACH:  Yes, the staff considered1

where it performs its review of these issues, and2

that's in the fuel cycle section of the EIS.  And when3

the staff examined the fuel cycle section of the ER,4

there is a statement that says the environmental5

impacts from accidents -- I'm sorry, that's the6

reference to the GEIS.7

The statement in the ER says that the8

analyses in the GEIS are applicable to the SMR9

impacts.  And so it refers to the very same analyses10

that the staff uses in its own evaluation.  And so11

that's what I was referring to.12

DR. ARNOLD:  TVA, on page 19 of your13

answer, with respect to Contention Two, you state,14

This Contention Two is inadmissible because specific15

requirements for analyzing events related to spent16

fuel accidents do not apply until the COL stage.  And17

then in support of this, you cite 10CFR 50.150(a),18

which is the section on aircraft impact assessment.19

I was unable to figure out how this20

section supports your claim that the assessment of a21

fuel accident need not be discussed in the22

Environmental Report for the Early Site Permit.  Can23

you explain?24

MR. NELSON:  I did earlier with respect to25
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Judge Ryerson's question.  And while inartfully1

worded, what it's saying is there's, this goes back to2

what we've been saying throughout, we establish a PPE3

to determine site suitability because we don't have a4

design.  That's allowed by the regulations, 52.24(b).5

What that shows is an example of where the6

regulations at COLA actually do specifically require7

a particular kind of analysis of spent fuel pools.8

DR. ARNOLD:  Also, on page 19 of your9

answer, with respect to Contention Two you state, At10

no point does the discussion of Contention Two in the11

SACE/TEC petition address TVA's analysis in Chapter 712

of the ER, which addresses accident impacts. 13

And as I said, I looked through that14

Chapter 7, and there's no reference to spent fuel15

pools.  Is there such a discussion of the accident,16

or?17

MR. NELSON:  And again, it goes back to18

specifically as spent fuel pools if you look at what19

TVA did for 7.2 for Severe Accidents, they looked at20

the PRA information available from all four vendor21

designs.  In some cases, that may include information22

about those kinds of accidents and whether they're a23

contributor.24

And so in that sense, it is subsumed in25
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that but not specifically addressed.  It's based on1

information based on the PRAs of the vendors who may2

or may not have included that in their PRA.3

DR. ARNOLD:  And on page 21 of your4

answer, you state, quote, Nor do SACE or TEC assert5

that spent fuel accidents are not bounded by the6

design basis analysis or the severe accident analysis7

included in the ESP application. 8

Can you point out to where in the ER you9

state that the spent fuel pool accidents at an SMR are10

bounded by the design basis or severe accident11

analysis?12

MR. NELSON:  We do not say that, but what13

the statement is is that they don't say, their14

assertion is purely speculative.  They have no factual15

or technical basis to say that a spent fuel pool16

accident is not encompassed in the accident17

consequences laid out in Chapter 7.18

DR. ARNOLD:  Because I looked at it and it19

says you're saying that they didn't challenge a20

statement that you didn't make.21

MR. NELSON:  Well, I'm saying that they22

didn't challenge the specific results that came out,23

that that -- they didn't say that hey, here's a spent24

fuel pool accident that would exceed what your25
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consequences are, so your analysis is inadequate. 1

They did not do that.  They speculated that something2

might.3

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Ms. Curran, do you4

have anything to say on?5

MS. CURRAN:  Yes, I have a couple comments6

to make.  One thing I think that needs to borne in7

mind, and this goes back to the discussion we had a8

few minutes ago, there's two issues with severe9

accidents or very serious accidents.  One is10

probability and one is consequences.11

You can't, if the probability is12

reasonably foreseeable, then it's one of the holdings13

of the Court of Appeal's decision, and a requirement14

of NEPA, that the consequences have to be looked at. 15

The consequences of a pool fire are different in their16

characteristics than the consequences of a reactor17

accident. 18

For instance, the early fatalities you19

don't see because there's a longer time for20

evacuation.  But you may see latent health effects,21

you see the effects of contamination of land, and you22

see economic effects, which are all incorporated23

within NEPA. 24

So consequence analysis is really25
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important for spent fuel pool fires because the1

consequences are different.  Therefore, of course, the2

mitigation measures, which are another important3

feature of NEPA, will also be different.4

Another point I want to make is I think5

this question of whether the fuel cycle discussion of6

the Environmental Report addressed pool fires is in7

our reply.  Because we went back and looked for any8

mention of pool fires there, and we didn't see it. 9

The fuel cycle impacts, that whole bunch of analyses10

and documents, was written in the 1970s, and they just11

didn't talk about pool fires then.12

And finally, most important is, I think it13

was said a couple of times, spent fuel pool fires will14

be addressed at the COL stage.  But this argument15

doesn't take into account NEPA's requirement that an16

agency, or in this case the substitute, TVA, has to17

present all the information that it has. 18

And we know that TVA has information.  For19

instance, our PPE does not include pool fires, and we20

will be looking at that later.  Instead of presenting21

a document that appears to consider the whole universe22

of serious accidents and tells members of the public,23

including my clients, we have covered the waterfront. 24

It's really important to say what you25
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don't know, the information you still don't have, and1

give a sense of when it's going to be provided.  And2

we've also heard really inconsistent things here today3

about whether there is a design, how much design4

information there is. 5

I believe at least one of these designs6

that is currently available has information about fuel7

pools.  This is consistent with the whole concept of8

the PPE.  Talk about what you know, tell us what you9

know, but don't hide the ball.  Which is, you know,10

you would think that the pools didn't even exist.11

DR. ARNOLD:  Do -- well, TVA is saying12

that until they know the specific design, they can't13

do a detailed analysis a spent fuel pool accidents and14

the consequences.  Do you disagree with that?15

MS. CURRAN:  That may be possible, but it16

doesn't render our contention inadmissible.  In other17

words, our contention is that this issue has not been18

addressed at all.  It's not even mentioned.  That is19

an admissible contention.  Now, TVA could come back20

and say, This is what we know. 21

This is the universe of information we22

have about this issue at the ESP stage.  And then we23

could debate whether that's sufficient.  But right now24

there's nothing, and that's a violation of NEPA and25
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the court's decision in the State of New York.1

DR. ARNOLD:  Thank you.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Abreu.3

DR. ABREU:  I guess I'll ask TVA first. 4

This bridges kind of between Contentions One and Two. 5

Well, actually, excuse me, let me just ask staff. 6

So hypothetically, if staff were to decide7

that the proposed methodology supports the small EPZ8

size, and the Environmental Report, so there's that9

sequence that TVA says, we've got a new methodology10

which leads to new things, which then can lead to the11

exemptions. 12

Let's say staff says, Yeah, this looks13

like a pretty good thought.  Even though we haven't14

really dealt with spent fuel pool accidents that we'll15

get to at the COL stage because we don't have to deal16

with it necessarily at the ESP stage. 17

If staff were to, let's say those, the new18

proposal got approved with the understanding that19

there's still detailed analysis to come at the COL20

stage, how do you unapprove things? 21

In other words, if they get approved22

conditionally, would that condition the way TVA has23

talked about, include the concept that even though we24

haven't dealt with spent fuel pools because we're25
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going to deal with that at the COL stage.  If at the1

COL stage we find out, Oh, it's riskier than we2

thought, would that be encompassed by that conditional3

approval?4

MR. ROACH:  Well, so from a safety5

standpoint, the Early Site Permit would have limits on6

it.  And if the dose associated with the design that7

TVA proposed at the COL stage was not encompassed by8

the PAGs as elaborated in their methodology, then it9

would not have finality under the ESP regulations. 10

And so there would be an opportunity to11

re-review anything that wasn't encompassed, and there12

would be an associated hearing opportunity with13

respect to those things.  Now on the -- did that14

answer your question?15

DR. ABREU:  Roughly.  So you would16

consider the design of the SMR to include the design17

of the spent fuel pools and any associated storage18

pools.  Is that correct?19

MR. ROACH:  Yes.20

DR. ABREU:  Okay.21

MR. NELSON:  If I just may elaborate on22

that, your honor.  Going back to Section 13.3, TVA has23

expressly included spent fuel pool and handling24

accidents as part of that.25
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DR. ABREU:  At the COL stage.1

MR. NELSON:  Correct, correct.2

DR. ABREU:  It's that, you know, it's kind3

of, sort of what you're asking is, hey, based on what4

we know, we're asking you to approve certain things. 5

But those are conditional on us being able to come up6

with something that once we pick a design is going to7

fit those criteria.8

MR. NELSON:  Correct.  Based, here's --9

I'm sorry.10

DR. ABREU:  Yeah, so that's what I want to11

parse out is, okay, that includes all the spent fuel12

pool that goes directly with the reactors, and any13

storage, you know that, the design encompasses all of14

that.15

MR. NELSON:  As discussed in Section 13.316

where Judge Arnold pointed out the specific reference17

regarding spent fuel, yes.18

MS. CURRAN:  Judge Abreu, I just wanted to19

get back to your question of, well, isn't it possible20

that when you get to the COL stage, you could have a21

site boundary EPZ, a two-mile EPZ, or you could end up22

saying we've got to stick with the original ten mile23

EPZ because there's information we didn't consider and24

that.  And I think TVA actually talks about that in25
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its application.1

The two things, there is not a ten mile2

EPZ emergency plan in TVA's application.  There's only3

two.  There's the site boundary and the two mile.  So4

TVA's not anticipating that it could go back to ten5

miles. 6

And the other is from the point of view of7

the resources of all the parties involved, including8

the members of the public, why are we being asked to9

go through this now when it's perfectly conceivable10

that at the COL stage, the NRC will say, oh dear, now11

we've got enough information to see that that was --12

we never should have changed the EPZ. 13

Although we have now opened the door to14

anybody coming in and challenging it, because we've15

created this conceptual loophole that invites people16

to come in and ask for future exemptions. 17

So it's just creating so much uncertainty. 18

Talk about uncertainty in the regulatory process, not19

just for the licensee, but for the members of the20

public who'd like to know they're being protected by21

the regulations and they don't have to get into big22

fights about it at premature stages.23

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Arnold, anything?24

With that, you may respond briefly.25
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MR. NELSON:  Just very briefly.  The EPZ1

is not being changed by this proceeding, it's the2

methodology.  And the conceptual loophole that3

petitioners are referring to is the rulemaking that's4

underway.  So that's it.5

CHAIR RYERSON:  All right, wildly6

optimistic.  Let's being the last contention,7

Contention Three.  And if we're around one o'clock or8

so, we can just finish.9

I have a few questions.  This pertains to10

the objection to language in the ER that SMRs are11

preferable to other energy technology.  My first12

question is for the staff.  This'd be Mr. -- for Mr.13

Roth.14

MR. ROTH:  Correct, your honor, Mr. Roth.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yeah.  Let me ask you16

this.  If the staff were ultimately to include in the17

EIS, the challenge here is to the ER, but there are18

different -- well, there are prohibitions in the rules19

that apply to the EIS.  I'm not sure there are20

prohibitions that apply to an ER.21

But let's assume that the staff, although22

it's perhaps the surest to the contrary, let's assume23

hypothetically that the staff incorporated in its EIS24

every bit of language that petitioners are complaining25
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about in the ER.  Would that violate 10CFR 51.75(b),1

b as in boy?2

MR. ROTH:  As Kevin's pulling up the3

regulation, I'm not going to speculate on the staff4

violating its regulations or not. 5

Instead, as the petitioners are aware,6

when there's new information present at an EIS that7

was not present in the ER, the Commission's8

regulations allow a petitioner to raise a new9

contention at that point based on the new information,10

assuming they do so in a timely fashion.11

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay.  Well, in other12

words, you're not prepared to speculate whether it13

would actually violate, or at least be a plausible14

violation of the 51.75(b) standard.15

MR. ROTH:  Information, the regulation16

that you've cited, sets out the requirements for what17

can or cannot be within the staff's documents, and the18

staff's intent is to comply with its regulations.  And19

so I'm not going speculate about what would or would20

not be.21

CHAIR RYERSON:  Now, suppose22

hypothetically, yeah, this is hypothetical, suppose23

the Board or the Commission were to render24

inadmissible all the contentions at this stage. 25
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But then at the time of the staff's EIS,1

Ms. Curran's clients come in, and as you say, they2

challenge information in the EIS that was not in the3

ER.  Would they be able to do that, or would they have4

to overcome a reopener standard?  And would they also5

have to meet new or amended contention requirements,6

or would they have to overcome both?7

MR. ROTH:  Depending on the circumstances,8

they would have to overcome the applicable9

prohibitions on that.10

CHAIR RYERSON:  The circumstances, in the11

hypothetical I just raised, the circumstances would be12

they would have to overcome the reopener standards.13

MR. ROTH:  If the proceeding was closed,14

I believe yes.15

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yeah, okay.16

MR. ROTH:  Time to request --17

CHAIR RYERSON:  Even though there's been18

no hearing, that's what the Commission has said. 19

That's the way the reopener standards apply.  Okay. 20

So instead we have a situation where Ms. Curran's21

clients have brought to the staff's attention her22

problems with what's in the ER, okay. 23

And I mean, you, I think you would agree24

with me, there's an awful lot of Commission case law25
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that suggest, both by regulation and case law, that1

that's what she should be doing. 2

Now, I mean, wouldn't the staff rather3

know now that she has a problem with certain language,4

and if it were to appear in the EIS, she would equally5

have a problem with it?  Isn't that better for the6

staff?7

MR. ROTH:  The Commission's regulations8

provide opportunities both outside of the adjudicatory9

process for the public to raise concerns on the10

staff's draft Environmental Impact Statements. 11

The contentions being proffered are12

essentially placeholder contentions, because as TVA13

has stated, and as their application makes clear, the14

information on spent fuel pools, the details will be15

provided at the COL stage. 16

To consider the contention right now was17

essentially a placeholder contention for a technology18

that's unspecified, unselected by the applicant, and19

amounts to a mere notice pleading essentially, with no20

details.  And the Commission doesn't allow mere notice21

pleading.22

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, Ms. Curran, did you23

want to respond to that?24

MS. CURRAN:  Yes.  This is not a25
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placeholder contention.  This is a contention that1

says the Environmental Report contains information2

that is not permitted in the EIS.  And, and, we have3

the NRC staff saying in its response to that4

contention, We think this is not, these statements are5

not, they don't fall into the category of6

impermissible information.7

We have a dispute with TVA and the staff8

about this.  And so the contention should be admitted. 9

If ultimately the staff publishes an EIS that does not10

contain the language we think consists of a comparison11

of alternatives, we'll accept a motion for summary12

disposition.  But the contention is admissible.13

And the opportunity to comment on the14

draft EIS, well that and three dollars will get us a15

cup of coffee right now.16

CHAIR RYERSON:  Yeah, I think this is an17

unusual situation, this is an unusual contention as an18

environmental contention.  Because usually, a19

petitioner is saying there's not enough in the ER. 20

You're saying there's too much in the ER.  So usually,21

the more typical environmental contention, which is22

there's not enough discussion of this or that in the23

ER. 24

If that's true, it would be a violation25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



128

both of the regulations that govern an ER and the1

regulations that govern a proper, and NEPA, that2

govern a proper EIS. 3

Here, at least it seems to me, there's a4

possibility, Ms. Curran, that your clients are5

complaining about something that could be a violation6

of the Environmental Impact Statement if they were7

included in the EIS.  But maybe or not necessarily in8

a violation of any other kind, because I'm not sure9

what rules say they can't talk in the ER about10

whatever they choose to talk about. 11

So it's not quite as clear as some12

situations would be.  But nonetheless, I mean the13

Commission, as you point out in your pleadings, the14

Commission has steadfastly said it's the ironclad15

obligation of petitioners to come in at the earliest16

possible time with something that you see as a17

problem. 18

And so I'm wondering does the staff not19

see an advantage to that happening, and does the staff20

say -- well, I take it the staff's view is that21

there's no violation, cannot perhaps be a violation of22

the regulations that apply to an ER, because they23

don't prohibit it.  I mean, does the staff want to24

comment on that?25
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MR. ROTH:  Yes, your honor.  I believe the1

best way to look at it is the applicant has made very2

clear what it is and isn't including within its ER. 3

The words are very clear.  The information will be4

provided later. 5

And thus, even if they have some words6

that some are interpreting as information that TVA7

said it's not providing, that simply doesn't overcome8

TVA's statements of we're not addressing this right9

now.  They're not intending to provide that10

information at that moment.11

CHAIR RYERSON:  All right.  I mean, there12

are cases that occur to me, I can't remember the name,13

where the Commission has specifically said, and this14

goes back to the more normal situation, I suppose,15

where a contention should be admitted even though it16

could be cured by the staff at the EIS stage. 17

And the Commission has said, Well, that's18

all well and good, but we'll wait and see.  Board19

should wait and see what happens at the EIS stage. 20

And if the contention no longer has any21

validity because the staff wrote a pristine EIS, then22

their appropriate remedy, I believe the Commission has23

said this pretty specifically, the appropriate remedy24

would be summary disposition at that point. 25
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But why wouldn't a contention stay alive1

until that happens?2

MR. ROTH:  Again, your honor, this could3

be viewed as a placeholder contention.  Under the4

hypothetical, the cure would be the absence of5

information in the EIS. 6

That would not ever present something7

suitable for litigation.  Your honor simply could not8

be in a position to take evidence about the absence of9

the information in the EIS concerning this contention,10

because the contention says the ER had too much11

information. 12

And TVA nonetheless, in these sections13

that are clearly marked concerning the information,14

doesn't make an, or makes its intent clear that it's15

not providing that information.  To the extent that it16

needs to be stricken, there is no methodology of which17

staff is aware of which the boards strike an incoming18

application of information.19

CHAIR RYERSON:  No, no, I'm talking about20

a summary disposition.  I believe Ms. Curran is21

acknowledging that if the EIS -- let's do another22

hypothetical.  Suppose all, suppose some of the23

language in the current ER would, if it appeared in24

your EIS, constitute a violation of 51.75(b).  Let's25
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just assume that.1

But lo and behold, alerted by Ms. Curran2

to the risk of that, you promulgate an EIS that3

doesn't have any of this questionable language.  Well4

then, that would be the appropriate time that you5

would file a motion for summary disposition.  She6

probably would agree to it on this contention.  Am I7

correct, if that were the case hypothetically?8

MS. CURRAN:  Yes, you are.9

CHAIR RYERSON:  She would agree to it.  So10

why, you know, if that's the case, you know, if this11

matter ever goes to an evidentiary hearing, it's not12

going to a hearing on the content of the ER.  It's13

going to go to a hearing on the content of the EIS,14

correct?  Am I right about that, Mr. Roth?  I'm not15

wrong about that, correct?16

MR. ROTH:  You are correct.  By the time17

that the staff's environmental review was done, the18

active document would be the final Environmental19

Impact Statement.20

CHAIR RYERSON:  Right.21

MR. ROTH:  Concerning, pardon me, your22

honor, for interrupting.  Concerning admitting a23

contention on the Environmental Report, essentially24

this would amount to flyspecking of the Environmental25
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Reports. 1

And I can't again cite the case from the2

top of my head, but there is case law that says that3

the boards and the Commission to flyspeck the4

environmental documents.  The could likewise be said5

concerning the Environmental Report. 6

CHAIR RYERSON:  Okay, no, I understand7

that point.  Hypothetically we're talking about what8

would be a violation.  That's hypothetical.  Okay. 9

But I don't, but is there any advantage to10

anyone in not having Ms. Curran follow what seems to11

be the normal Commission rule that at the earliest12

opportunity you let everybody know what troubles you? 13

I mean, that's sort of what the Commission has said,14

isn't it?15

MR. ROTH:  Concerning the public16

involvement in knowing what is troubling to the17

public, there are opportunities to provide that18

information outside of the adjudicatory context.  At19

this moment, the concern is the admissibility of a20

contention that alleges information is excessive in21

the Environmental Report.22

This is certainly a novel contention, but23

it's simply not a contention suitable for litigation,24

or for placeholding to verify that the staff's EIS25
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complied with the regulations.1

CHAIR RYERSON:  Judge Arnold?2

DR. ARNOLD:  Let me ask you this.  The3

Environmental Report, many chapters divided up into4

sections, and there seems to be a lot of consistency5

between different projects as to the format.  Is that6

format dictated by the NRC?  Is it just random chance7

that they all look alike?8

MR. ROTH:  The staff does provide guidance9

on Environmental Reports.  Industry does as well.  TVA10

can best speak how they complied or how they followed11

or didn't follow various guidance documents in making12

their ER.13

DR. ARNOLD:  So that guidance gives the14

applicant an idea of what information the NRC wants to15

have?16

MR. ROTH:  The NRC does provide guidance17

as to the information it does or doesn't want to have.18

DR. ARNOLD:  Now, I look at this ER, and19

I see like Section 1.1.2.3 is titled Reactor20

Information.  Do you suppose it's possible to give, to21

fill out that section giving reactor information22

without providing some information that could also be23

used in a comparison with alternatives?24

MR. ROTH:  I am not certain of where25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



134

you're going with the question.1

DR. ARNOLD:  Well, the petitioners are2

saying they've provided information about their3

reactor that is not balanced by a comparison.  Now I4

want to know whether they've given half of the5

comparison, or they've just provided the information6

that the NRC has requested.7

The NRC requires them to provide the8

reactor information, some sort of description of what9

this licensed entity is going to be.  Can you conceive10

of them being able to provide an adequate description11

of the reactor without providing any information that12

could be used to compare that reactor to the other13

alternatives?14

MR. ROTH:  I believe the best way to view15

that is to consider the PPE itself.  And TVA describes16

how it followed the industry guidance, NEI 1001, to17

develop its PPE.  Certainly, in developing its PPE is18

they chose different technologies that they describe19

in their application, they were looking at different20

plants. 21

So to that extent, TVA was considering22

differing alternatives.  But in the end, they are23

providing an ER that says that the alternative energy24

selections, other such items as that, will be provided25
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at the COL stage, not the ESP stage.  That's1

permissible by the regulations, and that doesn't make2

an issue suitable for litigation.3

DR. ARNOLD:  Let me go on to TVA.  Now,4

Petitioner cites specific examples of information in5

the application that they consider inappropriate. 6

Have you looked at the application for these specific7

sentences cited by the petitioner?  Are you aware of8

where in the ER they appear?9

MR. DREKE:  Are you referring to page 1910

of the SACE/TEC petition, where they list some of the11

contentions that, some of the statements they disagree12

with, or?13

DR. ARNOLD:  It's page 16, 17, 18.  Well,14

they've made new -- let me be more explicit.  Looking15

at the petition, I've found that they've cited to one16

sentence of ER Section 1.1, and that's titled Proposed17

Action.  They've made seven citations to Section ER,18

Section 1.1.1, which is Purpose and Need.19

They've done one citation to Section20

1.1.2.3, Reactor Information.  One citation to Section21

9.1 titled No Action Alternative, and in there you22

were repeating the purpose and the need of the23

project.  And finally I saw one citation to Section24

9.3.1, the Site Comparison Process, where the site25

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433



136

selection is related to the purpose of the project.1

Would you in general characterize these2

sections of the application as basically what you3

intend to demonstrate with your demonstration SMR?4

MR. DREKE:  Yes, your honor.5

DR. ARNOLD:  Would you characterize these6

statements as established facts, or as what you want7

to establish?8

MR. DREKE:  As what we would want to9

establish, as a likely benefit.10

DR. ARNOLD:  Are these sections intended11

to be a discussion of the merits of an SMR relative to12

other energy alternatives?13

MR. DREKE:  No, your honor.14

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Could you have written15

these sections without that information to which they16

object and still meet the NRC requirements for an17

Environmental Report?18

MR. DREKE:  I don't know.  I'm not sure19

how to speculate on what would have been written.  I20

think that the applicant needs to be able to put the21

project in context. 22

And especially for an Early Site Permit,23

there has to be some communication about why, even24

though it's not required strictly by the regulations,25
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there has to be some communication about why an1

applicant is pursuing a particular site to bank for2

the future. 3

And in order to, obviously this site is4

being characterized as one for SMRs, that flows to all5

the aspects of the Environmental Report.  And to not6

discuss, you just want to make sense, and the guidance7

that NRC has provided to applicants for how the8

Environmental Reports should be written contemplates9

this type of information.10

DR. ARNOLD:  Let me go back to staff.  If11

the -- would you agree with the following?  If the12

applicant had provided a discussion of energy13

alternatives in which advantages of alternatives were14

not addressed, you would consider their discussion15

inappropriate and it would have to be supplemented per16

the Environmental Impact Statement?17

MR. ROTH:  I can't speculate on what the18

staff would or would not require on that hypothetical. 19

What I can say is that the regulations set out what is20

permissible in the application, and TVA has stated21

which parts of the regulation it is attempting to22

address in the application. 23

And it's been very clear that it is not24

intending to address the alternative energy topics and25
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the other topics that SACE seeks to litigate here.1

DR. ARNOLD:  Okay.  Another question for2

staff.  On page 31 of your answer, you state: 3

petitioners are concerned that the NRC will repeat the4

ER's information in the NRC staff's not-yet-written5

EIS. 6

The NRC staff will follow the Commission's7

regulations as set forth in 10CFR 51.75(b), and those8

rules do not allow the NRC staff to include such9

information in the EIS where the applicant chooses not10

to address it in the application.11

Considering the specific sentences,12

paragraphs that petitioners have cited as13

inappropriate, do you think that those statements fall14

under the category of information that you would not15

permit in the EIS?16

MR. ROTH:  Again, it's back to the clear17

intent of TVA's application, whether there's18

information that SACE would flyspeck earlier in it for19

information describing the scope of the project.  That20

doesn't overcome the plain intent of TVA not to21

address these topics at this point.22

DR. ARNOLD:  See, my conundrum is that23

citation, what I just cited from your answer makes it24

appear that you consider some of the information25
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petitioners object to, you might agree with.  And I1

want to know, do you agree with it, do you disagree2

with it, or are you just not willing to make any3

statement now?4

MR. ROTH:  Pardon me, your honor.  With5

respect, I'm uncertain as to, are you asking if the6

staff agrees with SACE/TEC, or the staff agrees with7

TVA?  I'm a little confused as to the question.8

DR. ARNOLD:  Let's see, let me --9

petitioners are concerned that the NRC will repeat the10

ER's information for the NRC staff's not yet written11

EIS.  The NRC staff will follow the Commission's12

regulations that set forth in 10CFR 51.75(b), and13

those rules do not allow the NRC staff to include such14

information in the EIS where the applicant chooses not15

to address it in the application.16

CHAIR RYERSON:  I think the question is,17

is the reference in your brief to such information, to18

the information that the petitioner has expressed19

concern about?20

MR. ROTH:  Oh, I think I understand the21

question now, thank you for the clarification.  I22

believe the intent is to indicate that SACE's concern,23

if they're, SACE/TEC's concern, to the extent they're24

saying, yes, TVA did include this information that the25
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staff position is nope, that's not included1

information. 2

The information remains excluded at this3

point.  The information, to the extent that SACE4

thinks that it's included, it's intended to indicate5

that it's not going to be addressed in the EIS, absent6

TVA amending its ER and then providing those sections7

for the staff's review.8

DR. ARNOLD:  Thank you.  Ms. Curran, on9

page 19 of your petition, you state, The Environmental10

Report fails to acknowledge that solar and wind energy11

sources can meet all of the other objectives listed by12

TVA and have less deleterious environmental impacts. 13

Now, since the primary objective of the14

project is to have a demonstration SMR, and15

alternatives will not give you that demonstration SMR,16

could you explain that statement to me, give me a17

better context of what they've lacked in alternatives?18

MS. CURRAN:  Well, this whole, the word19

demonstration begs the question of what are you20

demonstrating.  Are you trying to demonstrate that an21

SMR, that this reactor of this particular design will22

work reliably and not have an accident?  Are you23

trying to demonstrate that this reactor is better than24

everything else because it's cheaper, smaller, more25
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cost effective?1

We're talking about a statute here that's2

designed to ensure that environmental, decisions by3

government agencies with environmental impacts are4

made with sufficient information sufficiently5

assessing the alternatives. 6

And part of the purpose too is to make7

sure that everyone who reads the document, this8

decision document, understands what has been evaluated9

and can tell whether certain issues were really looked10

at. 11

And so a claim is made, this is -- and12

there's plenty of claims in this Environmental Report13

that SMRs are better than X alternative for Y reason. 14

They're all over the report. 15

So if you're going to make claims like16

that, you've got to, you can't -- what they've done17

here is they've created the impression that they know18

what the whole landscape is, and this is the way to19

go, and you should spend your money. 20

They're saying, to whoever's going to21

invest in this, they're saying to local government22

officials who they want to buy off on this reduced EPZ23

size, they're saying maybe the federal, the Congress,24

from whom they may seek subsidies, We've looked at25
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this and you should put some money into showing that1

this technology works, because it's going to do more2

for you than any of the other things out there. 3

You've got to be so careful not to mislead4

people with an environmental decisionmaking document. 5

And that's what this document, if this were the EIS,6

it's very misleading.7

CHAIR RYERSON:  Thank you, Ms. Curran.  I8

think that concludes the questions that we have today. 9

And I appreciate everybody staying to a little after10

one.  We can now break for lunch.11

It's our job, obviously, to take what we12

have in front of us, what we've heard today in the13

pleadings, and reach a decision.  The Commission gives14

us some guidance on that, some milestones.  I think we15

have preferably 45 days from today, which would be16

October 27, to reach a decision or to issue a notice17

saying that we can't quite do that. 18

My hope and expectation is that we can19

certainly can meet that deadline, but we'll see.  On20

behalf of the Board, I want to thank everyone for your21

responses and your arguments today.  I think we have22

a better understanding of what was in your pleadings,23

and all that's been very helpful.  Any other comments,24

Judge Arnold?25
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DR. ARNOLD:  No.1

DR. ABREU:  None.2

CHAIR RYERSON:  Abreu, okay.  Well, thank3

you again, we stand adjourned.4

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter went5

off the record at 1:07 p.m.)6
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